TENANT MANAGEMENT ORGANISATION

Modular Management Agreement for Tenant Management Organisations

VOLUME 1: The Agreement

© Crown copyright 2005

Copyright in the typographical arrangement rests with the Crown.

This publication, excluding logos, may be reproduced free of charge in any format or medium for research, private study or for internal circulation within an organisation. This is subject to it being reproduced accurately and not used in a misleading context. The material must be acknowledged as Crown copyright and the title of the publication specified.

For any other use of this material, please write to HMSO Licensing, St Clements House,

2-16 Colegate, Norwich NR3 1BQ Fax: 01603 723000 or e-mail: licensing@hmso.gov.uk

Printed in Great Britain on material containing 75% post-consumer waste and 25% ECF pulp.

July 2005

Product code 05HD03091/1

This agreement

is made the

day of

2015

BETWEEN

- (1) THE ROYAL BOROUGH OF KENSINGTON AND CHELSEA (called "the Council" in this Agreement), and
- (2) THE ROYAL BOROUGH OF KENSINGTON AND CHELSEA TENANT

 MANAGEMENT ORGANISATION LIMITED (called "the TMO" in this

 Agreement)

This Agreement is made under section 27 of the Housing Act 1985 and the Housing (Right to Manage) (England) Regulations 2012.

The Council agrees for the TMO to exercise, in relation to:

- those of its dwellings as are specified in Schedule 1 to Chapter 1 of this
 Agreement; and
- b) other land specified in that Schedule, being land held for a related purpose,

such of the Council's management functions as are specified in this Agreement, on the terms set out in it.

The Council and the TMO agree to act in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

This Agreement is sealed with the Council's common seal with the authority of the Council.

Signed Executive	Borough Solicitor /Chief
This Agreement is sealed with the TMO's com	mon seal by resolution of the
Signed	TMO Board Member
Signed	TMO Board Member / TMO Company Secretary

This Modular Management Agreement ("MMA") for Tenant Management Organisations is approved by the Secretary of State under regulation 16(2) of the Housing (Right to Manage) (England) Regulations 2012, and replaces that approved in 2008 which replaced that approved in 1994. Clause 18(1)(f) of Chapter 1 of the 1994 MMA permits the TMO and the Council to agree to vary the agreement which they entered into on 28 February 1996 as amended on the 12th of June 2006 to conform to this MMA.

The parties have agreed that from the Start Date of this MMA will supersede the MMA agreed on 12th June 2006. This MMA takes effect on the Start Date but the parties' existing rights and liabilities under the 1994 and 2006 MMAs (as amended) remain unaffected.

Contents

CHAPTER 1 **General Provisions of the Agreement** Volume 1 Clause 1 Parties to the Agreement Clause 2 The Council and the Property Clause 3 The TMO Clause 4 Statement of Exercise of Management Functions under the Right to Manage Clause 5 **Starting Date** Clause 6 The TMO's Exercise of Management Functions Clause 7 Insurance Clause 8 Exclusion of section 27(13) of the Housing Act 1985 and General Indemnity Clause 9 Confidentiality Clause 10 **Equal Opportunities** Clause 11 **Training** Clause 12 Information to Tenants Clause 13 Conflicts of Interest Clause 14 Right to Represent Clause 15 Council's Right of Access to Dwellings Clause 16 Interpretation of this Agreement and General Provisions Clause 17 **Decision to Continue this Agreement** Clause 18 Variations to this Agreement

Clause 20 Volume 2

Clause 19

<u> </u>	
Schedule 1	Property included in the Management Agreement
Schedule 1A	Service Level Agreements and Contracts
Schedule 2	Equal Opportunities Policies and Procedures
Schedule 3	Supervision Notice Policy and Procedure
Schedule 3A	Improvement Plan Monitoring
Annex A	TMO's Constitution

Failure to Perform

Ending this Agreement

CHAPTER 2 Repairs, Maintenance and Services Provision

Volume 1

volume 1	
Clause 1	Functions of the TMO in respect of Responsive and Planned Maintenance Repairs
Clause 2	Functions of the Council in respect of Repairs - Clause not included
Clause 3	Failure to Repair

	Clause 4	Major Works: Initiation by the TMO
	Clause 5	Requests for Major Works by the Council - Clause not included
	Clause 6	Major Works
	Clause 7	Partnering Contracts - Clause not included
	Clause 8	Replacement Repairs - Clause not included
	Clause 9	Repairs Covered by the Council's Buildings Insurance - Clause not included
	Clause 10	Provision of Estate Services
	Clause 11	Technical Advice
	Clause 12	Right to Improve and Leaseholder Improvements
	Clause 13	Right to Repair
	Volume 2	
	Schedule 1	Functions of the TMO in Respect of Repairs Planned Maintenance and Major Works Functions and Performance Standards
	Schedule 2	Management of Major Works Programmes
	Schedule 3	Principles for the Management of Major Works Schemes
	Schedule 4	The TMO Major Works Functions – Not included
	Schedule 5	Compensation Policy
	Schedule 6	TMO Services
	Schedule 7	Improvements Policy and Procedure
	Schedule 8	Right to Repair Policy and Procedure
	Schedule 9	Asset Management Principles and Processes for Asset Management and Hidden Homes
	CHAPTER 3	Rent (including Tenant Service Charges)
	Volume 1	
nagar est	Clause 1	Confidentiality and Procedures
	Clause 2	Rent Collection from Tenants
	Clause 3	Rent Arrears Control
	Clause 4	Collection of Arrears due at the Starting Date – Clause not included
	Clause 5	Former Tenants' Arrears
	Clause 6	Housing Benefit Payments
	Clause 7	Setting Rent Payable by Tenants
	Clause 8	Notification of Rent Changes
	Clause 9	Payment to the Council of Rent due – Clause not included
	Clause 10	Voids Allowances – Clause not included
	Clause 11	Bad Debts/ Write offs
	Clause 12	Voids and Rents waivers – Clause not included
	Volume 2	

Schedule 1 Rent Collection and Arrears Control Procedure

Schedule 2 Tenant Service Charge Procedure

Schedule 3 Rent and Service Charges from Commercial Properties

CHAPTER 4 Leaseholder and Freeholder Service Charges

Volume 1

Clause 1 Confidentiality and Procedures

Clause 2 Information

Clause 3 Service Charges: Calculation, sending of Demands and Collection

Clause 4 Ground Rents

Clause 5 Service Charge and Ground Rent Arrears

Clause 6 Consultation Provisions under the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985

relating to Service Charges where both the Council and the TMO provide

services

Clause 7 Supplementary provisions in relation to clause 6

Clause 8 Other Provisions of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 relating to Service

Charges

Clause 9 Payment of Service Charges and Ground Rent to the Council – Clause

not included

Clause 10 Financial Incentives and Penalties in relation to Collection of Service

Charge Arrears – Clause not included

Volume 2

The Schedule Service Charges Procedure

CHAPTER 5 Financial Management

Volume 1

Clause 1 Calculation of Allowances
Clause 2 Payment of Allowances

Clause 3 Payment of Management and Maintenance Costs and Administrative

Expenses incurred by the TMO

Clause 4 The TMO's Banking Arrangements

Clause 5 Financial Control and Accounting Standards

Clause 6 Financial Year

Clause 7 Restriction on Investments – Clause not included

Clause 8 Reserve Funds – Clause not included

Clause 9 Major Works Account - Clause not included

Clause 10 Financial Report and Surplus Fund

Clause 11 Loans to the TMO

Clause 12 Interest on late Payments

Clause 13 Set Off of Payments

Clause 14	Registration for VAT
Clause 15	TMO Contracts
Volume 2	
Schedule 1	HRA Financial Protocols
Schedule 2	Financial Procedures
Schedule 3	Accounts and Audit Standards
CHAPTER 6	Tenancy Management
Volume 1	
Clause 1	Information to Housing Applicants
Clause 2	Consultation between the TMO and the Council
Clause 3	Selection of Tenants of vacant Property dwellings
Clause 4	Transfers
Clause 5	Introductory Tenancies
Clause 6	Variations to the Tenancy Agreement
Clause 7	Breach of a tenancy agreement, term of a lease, or covenant in a freehold transfer
Clause 8	Ending and renewing flexible tenancies
Clause 9	Anti-social Behaviour and Harassment
Clause 10	Residents' Disputes – Clause not included
Clause 11	Unlawful Occupation
Clause 12	Void Dwellings
Clause 13	Right to Exchange
Clause 14	Right to Assign restricted category of Persons
Clause 15	Applications to Sublet - Clause not included
Clause 16	Right of Succession
Clause 17	Giving Consents
Clause 18	Right to Buy and Sales
Clause 19	Right to Buy: Enquiries before Exchange of Contracts
Clause 20	Use of the Property
Clause 21	Recognition of Residents' Associations
Clause 22	Commercial Property Management
Clause 23	Temporary Accommodation Management

Volume 2

Schedule 1	Introductory Meetings for Housing Applicants – Not included
Schedule 2	Selection of Tenants Policy & Procedure – Not included
Schedule 3	Introductory Tenancies

Schedule 4	Tenancy Agreement Changes Procedure
Schedule 5	Breach of Tenancy Agreement, Term of a Lease, or Covenant in a Freehold Transfer
Schedule 6	Anti-Social Behaviour and Harassment Policy and Procedure
Schedule 7	Complaints Procedure
Schedule 8	Mutual Exchanges Policy And Procedure
Schedule 9	Voluntary Assignments
Schedule 10	Sub-Letting Policy – Not included
Schedule 11	Giving Consents
Schedule 12	Right To Buy: Enquiries before Exchange of Contracts
Annex A	The Tenancy Agreement
Annex B	Succession Policy

CHAPTER 7 Staffing and Management of the Relationship between the TMO and the Council

Clause 1	Transfer of Undertakings
Clause 2	Employment of Staff (other than those transferring under clause 1)
Clause 3	Secondment of Council Staff to the TMO - Clause not included
Clause 4	Employment of Contractors
Clause 5	Access to Council Officers
Clause 6	Liaison Officers – Clause not included
Clause 7	TMO Liaison Committee – Clause not included
Clause 8	The Council's Nominee
Clause 9	Help to the TMO
Clause 10	Service of Notices
Clause 11	Misdirected Notices
Clause 12	Notice of Legal Proceedings
Clause 13	Information to be provided
Clause 14	Changes in Management or Ownership
Clause 15	Statutory Consultation
Clause 16	Non-statutory Consultation
Clause 17	Complaints about the TMO's or Council's Performance as Manager of the Property dwellings
Clause 18	Disputes and Arbitration
Clause 19	Information to the Secretary of State

Volume 2

Volume 1

Schedule 1 Staff Transferred under the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 1981 (TUPE)

Schedule 2	The Secondment Arrangements for Council Staff – Not included
Schedule 3	Liaison Officer Role and Responsibilities – Not included, see Council's monitoring procedures
Schedule 4	Management Complaints Policy And Procedure
Schedule 5	Alternative Dispute Resolution Procedure
Schedule 6	Arbitration Procedure
The Annex	The Recruitment Policy, Disciplinary Procedure & Standard Terms & Conditions for Staff

CHAPTER 8 Performance, Monitoring and Reviewing of Standards

Volume 1

Clause 1	The TMO's Performance Standards
Clause 2	The Council's Performance Standards
Clause 3	Regular Monitoring and Development Meetings
Clause 4	Annual Review
Clause 5	Equalities and Diversity Monitoring
Clause 6	Periodic and Special Reviews
Clause 7	Strategic Documents and Policies

Volume 2

The Schedule Key Performance Indicators

CHAPTER 9 Definition of Terms and Location of First Use of a Term Volume 1

NOTE ON SCHEDULES AND ANNEXES

An individual Agreement entered into by a TMO and a Council will consist of:

- i) the non-optional clauses of the MMA;
- ii) the optional clauses in the MMA chosen by the parties, within the constraints specified in the MMA;
- iii) Annexes;
- iv) the Schedules and Annexes referred to in the MMA are contained in Volume 2 of this Agreement.

CHAPTER 1

General Provisions of the Agreement

1. PARTIES TO THE AGREEMENT

1.1 This Agreement is made between the Council and the TMO.

2. THE COUNCIL AND THE PROPERTY

- 2.1 The Council is a local housing authority under Part 2 of the Housing Act 1985. The Council is the freehold or leasehold owner of the Property which constitutes the subject-matter of this Agreement and has management functions in respect of it. The dwellings and land constituting the Property are listed in Schedule 1 and in this Agreement, unless a contrary intention appears:
 - a) a reference to a dwelling shall be construed as a reference to a dwelling listed in that Schedule (a "Property dwelling");
 - b) a reference to a tenant, leaseholder, freeholder or lawful occupier shall be construed as a reference to a tenant, leaseholder, freeholder or lawful occupier of a Property dwelling.
- 2.2 The Council's management obligations in respect of the Property are delegated under this Agreement.

3. THE TMO

- 3.1 The TMO is a company limited by guarantee registered under the provisions of the Companies Act 1985 as superseded by the Companies Act 2006. The TMO's constitution is set out in Vol 2, Chapter 1, Annex A.
- 3.2 While this Agreement is in force the TMO will not amend its constitution without first getting the Council's permission in writing. The Council will not withhold or delay giving its permission without good reason. At no

time may the TMO amend its constitution so that it no longer meets the conditions in regulation 4(1) of the Right to Manage Regulations.

4. STATEMENT OF EXERCISE OF MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS UNDER THE RIGHT TO MANAGE

- 4.1 The Council agrees for the TMO to carry out those of its management functions as are specified in this Agreement, which is derived entirely from the Modular Management Agreement that has been approved by the Secretary of State under regulation 16(2) of the Right to Manage Regulations and in respect of Major Works or ALMO functions with the approval of the Secretary of State from 3 October 2002.
- 4.2 Nothing in this Agreement gives the TMO any ownership or other legal rights, or imposes any obligations in respect of the Property other than the right to manage and maintain the Property. Nothing in this Agreement affects the Council's legal relationship with its tenants or leaseholders and the Council retains its statutory, contractual and common law obligations to them and all other clauses in this Agreement are subject to this clause.

5. STARTING DATE

The TMO will exercise the functions it has agreed to exercise under this Agreement from the Starting Date of 1 December 2015 until the date on which this Agreement is ended in accordance with clause 20.

6. THE TMO'S EXERCISE OF MANAGEMENT FUNCTIONS

- 6.1 The TMO will carry out management functions for the Property in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 6.2 In carrying out these functions the TMO will comply with the Council's legal obligations.
- 6.3 The TMO may, with the consent of the Council, appoint another person to carry out management functions.

- 6.4 The TMO agrees to exercise its functions in accordance with the performance standards set out in the Schedules and Appendices to this Agreement. The TMO also agrees that in exercising its functions it will have regard to the duties of the Council to meet the requirements of a best value authority under the provisions of Part I of the Local Government Act 1999 and orders made under that Part.
- 6.5 The Council agrees to inform the TMO of any action by the TMO which could have a serious detrimental effect on the HRA business plan. The TMO on being so informed agrees not to carry out any such action.
- 6.6 The TMO will comply with obligations imposed by law on the Council in so far as such obligations apply to the TMO, and obligations imposed by law on the TMO.

7. INSURANCE

- 7.1 The Council will insure the following risks should it consider appropriate:
 - a) Damage to the structure of the property (buildings insurance) for fire, lightning, explosion and such other risks as the Council determines or as required by the terms of any appropriate lease on the property; and
 - b) Third party liability covering both the Council and the TMO against the risks arising from the functions to be carried out by the TMO in accordance with this Agreement.
- 7.2 Clause not included.
- 7.3 The TMO will arrange insurance with an insurer approved by the Council, to a level that the Council may reasonably require covering the following risks arising out the TMO's obligations under this Agreement:

- a) claims by third parties (public liability insurance) other than those claims specifically covered in accordance with clause 7.1b);
- b) claims by the TMO's Staff (employer's liability insurance);
- the dishonesty of the TMO's or the TMO's officers (fidelity guarantee insurance);
- d) the loss through fire or theft of property belonging to the Council in or on the Property which the TMO has custody of because of its duties and responsibilities under this Agreement;
- e) such other risks in respect of the TMO's responsibilities under this Agreement as the Council may from time to time reasonably require.
- 7.4 In addition to the requirements of clauses of Chapter 7, the TMO will:
 - a) promptly, and no later than 31 days following a request, provide
 all information requested by the Council or its insurers;
 - b) provide any other assistance deemed necessary by the Council or its insurers for the purposes of responding to, processing or paying an insurance claim or defending any litigation or Court proceedings against the TMO or the Council; and
 - c) comply with all instructions, including to act or refrain from acting in any manner, issued by the Council or its insurers for the purposes of responding to, processing or paying an insurance claim or defending any litigation or Court proceedings against the TMO or the Council.
- 7.5 The Council shall hold and keep the TMO indemnified against any risk which the Council has agreed to insure.

8. EXCLUSION OF SECTION 27(13) OF THE HOUSING ACT 1985 AND GENERAL INDEMNITY

- 8.1 The parties shall hold each other, their employees and agents harmless against all liabilities, damages, costs, losses, claims, demands and proceedings suffered by a third party arising from any act, omission or failure to act in relation to the management functions to be carried out in accordance with this Agreement. This clause applies to any and all statutory duties, contractual rights and obligations as well as any negligent act or omission.
- 8.2 Neither Party shall be liable to the other for any direct, indirect or consequential economic or financial loss of any kind whatsoever whether caused by breach of any statutory duty, breach of contract (including but not limited to this Agreement) negligence, or arising in any other way. For the purpose of this clause indirect or consequential loss or damage means any loss not directly arising from the breach, negligence or other event.
- 8.3 Clauses 8.1 and <u>8.28.2</u> do not apply in the event of fraud or other criminal activity on the part of TMO, its employees or its agents.

9. CONFIDENTIALITY

- 9.1 The TMO will treat as strictly confidential all information in its possession in relation to tenants, leaseholders and freeholders of a dwelling. The TMO will use such information only for the purpose of fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement. The TMO will not give the information to or permit it to be seen by any other person or organisation except with the express advance written consent of the tenant, leaseholder or freeholder concerned, unless it is required to do so by law.
- 9.2 The Council will treat all information about tenants, leaseholders and freeholders of a dwelling as strictly confidential except where it is

necessary for the Council to use such information to fulfil its statutory obligations.

- 9.3 In fulfilling their respective obligations under this Agreement the Council and the TMO will register if necessary as data users and comply with the requirements of the Data Protection Act 1998.
- 9.4 The TMO agrees to publish a Code of Confidentiality.

10. EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES

- 10.1 The TMO will act in accordance with its Equal Opportunities Policy and Procedures set out in Schedule 2. The TMO will operate equal opportunities policies and procedures in exercising all of its functions under this Agreement. By implementing equal opportunities policies and procedures the TMO will ensure that it does not discriminate against any person or the protected characteristics groups referred to Equalities Act 2010 of race, ethnic origin, disability, nationality, gender, gender re-assignment, pregnancy and maternity, marital or civil partnership status, sexuality, age, class, appearance, religion or belief, responsibility for dependants, unrelated criminal convictions, being HIV positive or having AIDS, class or appearance or any other matter which causes any person to be treated with injustice.
- 10.2 The TMO will have regard to the any relevant Equality and Human Rights Commission code of practice and any other future guidance issued with EHRC or central government approval.
- 10.3 The TMO will publish to the following persons a statement of the TMO's Equal Opportunities Policy and Procedures:
 - a) every member of the TMO;
 - b) any other person requesting a copy, upon payment of a reasonable charge.

- 10.4 The TMO will keep proper records of the implementation of its Equal Opportunities Policies and Procedures in all aspects of its work including:
 - a) the letting of vacant dwellings and the admission of members;
 - b) the employment of staff;
 - c) board membership;
 - d) racial, neighbourhood or other harassment and tenancy disputes;
 - e) the appointment of and employment of contractors or consultants; and
 - f) the delivery of services to the tenants and leaseholders of dwellings.

11. TRAINING

- 11.1 So that the TMO has the necessary skills and knowledge to fulfil its obligations under this Agreement the TMO will ensure that its members, Board members and staff have access to training opportunities, including training in:
 - a) TMO rules, committee skills and democratic decision making;
 - b) understanding of the meaning of equality of opportunity and how the TMO puts its equal opportunities policies into practice;
 - the TMO's obligations and the performance standards referred to in this Agreement; and
 - d) the skills and knowledge required to enable the TMO to fulfil its obligations to the standards referred to in this Agreement or the statutory guidance.

- 11.2 The TMO will have reasonable access to training run by the Council which is necessary for the TMO to fulfil its obligations under this Agreement, including training on new legislation, council policies and procedures and the Council's management systems which the TMO has adopted.
- 11.3 The Council will, within the resources available to it, make every effort to meet any written request for assistance to enable the TMO to fulfil its training obligations as set out in clause 11.1.

12. INFORMATION TO TENANTS

12.1 The TMO will provide the tenants and leaseholders of dwellings with information about the workings of the TMO.

13. CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

- 13.1 The TMO will provide in its Constitution and working policies that a board member, officer or employee of the TMO will declare any private or personal interest in any matter related to the carrying out of his or her obligations or functions. A person who has declared such an interest will neither attend the discussion leading to a decision on the matter nor vote on it. The TMO will, in reaching its decision on the matter, ensure that corrupt, undue or unfair personal gain is avoided.
- 13.2 Board members and officers of the TMO will declare their personal business interests in a register of interests, which will be kept up to date. The register will be kept at the TMO's main office. It will be open to inspection during the TMO's normal office hours by any person wishing to inspect the register, subject to reasonable notice being given.

14. RIGHT TO REPRESENT

- 14.1 Where a tenant, leaseholder or freeholder requests the TMO to act as his or her representative in dealings with the Council, the Council will accept the TMO as such a representative.
- 14.2 Where the TMO requests the Council to recognise it to represent the collective interests of its members, the Council will comply with that request.

15. COUNCIL'S RIGHT OF ACCESS TO DWELLINGS

- 15.1 The Council will have the right of access to a dwelling to carry out the management functions it retains under this Agreement or in accordance with its legal obligations. The Council will give the TMO twenty four hours' notice (except in emergency where immediate access without notice is reasonably required).
- 15.2 Where the Council exercises its right of access to a dwelling under a tenancy or leasehold agreement, it will give notice to the TMO at the same time as it gives notice to the tenant or leaseholder.
- 15.3 In exercising a right of access the Council will cause as little disturbance, nuisance or annoyance as possible to residents in a dwelling and will make good to the TMO's reasonable satisfaction any damage caused in exercising the right.
- 15.4 Nothing in this clause gives the Council the right to enter any tenanted part of a dwelling unless this is permitted under the relevant tenancy agreement.

16. INTERPRETATION OF THIS AGREEMENT AND GENERAL PROVISIONS

16.1 Where a clause in this Agreement has the words "clause not included" this indicates that an optional clause in the Modular Management Agreement has not been chosen. This keeps the numbering of clauses

in this Agreement the same as in the Modular Management Agreement.

- 16.2 All of the Schedules in this Agreement are agreed between the Council and the TMO and, except where a Schedule is constituted by a list of property items or services or it is otherwise stated, are in accordance with guidance given by the Secretary of State under regulation 7 of the Right to Manage Regulations and contained in the Guidance on the Schedules. Each Schedule will contain an issue number and date indicating the date issued or last amended.
- 16.3 Clause not included.
- 16.4 The following interpretation provisions in relation to this Agreement apply:
 - a) a reference in this Agreement to an Act of Parliament or a Statutory Instrument is a reference to that Act or Statutory Instrument as amended from time to time;
 - b) a reference to a numbered clause in a Chapter is, unless a different Chapter is specified in relation to that clause, a reference to the clause bearing that number in that Chapter, and a reference to a numbered Schedule in a Chapter is, unless a different Chapter is specified in relation to that Schedule, a reference to the Schedule bearing that number to that Chapter;
 - c) words in the singular include the plural, and vice versa;
 - d) words importing the masculine gender include the feminine, and vice versa; and
 - e) where the Agreement provides that a party to the Agreement "will" perform some action, this is to be interpreted as providing that that party accepts as a term of this Agreement that it will

perform that action, and that failure to do so will constitute a breach of the Agreement.

17. DECISION TO CONTINUE THIS AGREEMENT

- 17.1 At each Annual General Meeting, the TMO will consider a resolution stating that it wishes to continue managing the Property under the terms of this Agreement. Should such a resolution be rejected by a simple majority vote at the Annual General Meeting, the TMO will hold a General Meeting within twenty-eight (28) days to consider the giving of the three months' notice of termination of this Agreement under the provisions of clause 20.2.4 below.
- 17.2 Before the 31 December 2020 and at least every five years thereafter the TMO will consult with all the tenants and leaseholders of dwellings, through either a secret ballot or an anonymous questionnaire, whether this Agreement should continue. The purpose of the consultation will be to ascertain:
 - a) opinion as to the effectiveness of the TMO as manager of the Property; and
 - b) whether:
 - i) the majority of those responding; and
 - ii) the majority of Tenants responding,

wish the TMO to continue as manager of the Property under this Agreement.

17.3 If the majority of those responding to the consultation and a majority of Tenants responding do not wish the TMO to continue as manager of the Property, the TMO will have the right to hold a secret ballot within three months of the date on which the outcome of the consultation is announced.

17.4 The TMO will inform the Council of the result of any consultation exercise under clause 17.2 above within 21 days of the date of the ballot or, as the case may be, within 21 days of the closing date for returning the questionnaire. If a ballot is held under clause 17.3 and the majority of those voting and a majority of Tenants voting still do not wish the TMO to continue as manager of the Property the TMO will give notice to end the Agreement under clause 20.2.4.

18. VARIATIONS TO THIS AGREEMENT

- 18.1 This Agreement may by varied in the following ways:
 - a) by the TMO:
 - obtaining certification by an Approved Assessor that, in relation to additional management functions that the TMO wishes to exercise which are included as options in the Modular Management Agreement, the TMO has the required level of competence; and
 - then giving the Council at least six months written notice, or such other period as may be agreed, that it has decided by a simple majority vote at a board meeting to take on those management functions, in which case this Agreement will be varied by adopting the appropriate clauses of the Modular Management Agreement.
 - b) by the TMO, giving the Council at least six months written notice, or such other period as may be agreed, that it has decided by a simple majority vote at a general meeting to cease exercising a management function specified in this Agreement and that it wishes the Council to resume exercising that management function. The Agreement will be varied by adopting the appropriate optional clauses in the Modular Management Agreement;

- c) by the Council and the TMO agreeing to replace or amend a Schedule to this Agreement, provided that the new or amended Schedule satisfies the requirements that were satisfied by the Schedule being replaced or amended;
- by the Council and the TMO agreeing to vary the Agreement by selecting different options from the Modular Management Agreement;
- e) by the Council and the TMO agreeing, under clause 10.2 of Chapter 2, that the Council will take over the Estate Services that have been provided by the TMO;
- f) where the Secretary of State modifies the Modular Management Agreement:
 - where the modifications are required in consequence of a change in primary or subordinate legislation, by the TMO or the Council giving notice to the other party requesting that the clauses in this Agreement requiring to be modified be replaced by the modified clauses;
 - ii) where the modifications do not fall within paragraph (i), by the TMO and the Council agreeing to replace the clauses in this Agreement corresponding to the modified clauses with those clauses.
 - Modifications within either paragraph (i) or (ii) may also include the renumbering of clauses in this Agreement that are identical in content with clauses in the modified Modular Management Agreement in accordance with the numbering in that Modular Management Agreement;
- g) by the Council terminating the operation of clause 3 of Chapter6.

Where the variation falls within paragraphs (a) to (f) the Agreement as varied will come into force on a date agreed by the Council and the TMO.

- 18.2 Variations to the Agreement in accordance with clauses 18.1 a), b), d), e) and f) will be effected by a Deed of Variation signed and sealed by the Council and the TMO. The variations will come into effect at the date specified in the Deed of Variation. The Deed of Variation will state the adjustment to the Allowances, if any, arising from the variation made.
- 18.3 The Council and the TMO agree that the effect of:
 - a) a tenant of a dwelling exercising the Right to Buy his or her home under the provisions of Part 5 of the Housing Act 1985;
 - b) a leaseholder exercising the Right to Enfranchise under the Leasehold Reform, Housing and Urban Development Act 1993;
 - c) any cessation or reduction in funding from central government to the Council in respect of the TMO's activities as an Arms Length Management Company (those Major Works functions under Chapter 2 clauses 4.1-4.2 and clause 6); or
 - d) the application of regulation 9(4)(b) of the Right to Manage Regulations, which permits a further proposal notice under the Right to Manage to be served by tenants in TMOs which manage more than 2,500 homes to form their own smaller TMO;
 - e) any notice of cessation by the TMO in exercising a management function on behalf of the Council as listed in Chapter 1 Schedule 1(A), or under Chapter 3 Schedule 3, and Chapter 6 clause 22; and
 - f) any notice of cessation by the Council in the appointment of the TMO to exercise a management function on behalf of the

Council under Chapter 1 Schedule 1(A), or under Chapter 3 Schedule 3 and Chapter 6 clause 22;

will be to vary this Agreement in the appropriate manner solely by virtue of this clause. Such a variation will come into effect, together with the necessary adjustments to the Allowances and the management functions specified in this Agreement, from the date on which the Right to Buy or the Right to Enfranchise purchase is completed, or in respect of (c) from the date the change in funding takes effect, or in respect of (d) the relevant Start Date of the management agreement under the Right To Manage comes into force, or in respect of (e) and (f) 12 months from the date of the notice.

19. FAILURE TO PERFORM

- 19.1 Without affecting any other rights the Council may have under this Agreement or in law the following provisions of this clause will apply where the Council is of the opinion that there has been a failure to perform by the TMO.
- 19.2 Subject to the provisions of clause 19.9, in the event of the TMO failing to exercise a management function or a management task to the performance standards referred to in clause 1 of Chapter 8, or where there has been a financial breach by the TMO, or the Council is satisfied that there are serious failings of the TMO as described in clause 6.7 of Chapter 8, the Council will work with the TMO to develop, agree and implement an Improvement Plan (Vol 2, Chapter 1, Schedule 3A) to improve the performance in order to reach those standards or prevent serious financial breaches.
- 19.3 In order to assist with the development of an Improvement Plan with which the TMO is in agreement, the Council may, in the first instance, appoint an independent person to advise on the performance standards of the TMO, the action proposed by the Council, and the views of the TMO, and to recommend to the Council and the TMO the

steps that should be taken, to be included in the Improvement Plan, to deal with the problems that have arisen. The consent of the TMO is required that the person proposed by the Council for these purposes may so act, but such consent is not to be unreasonably withheld.

- 19.4 In the event of the TMO failing to implement the Improvement Plan (including such failure following the appointment of an independent person in accordance with clause 19.3 and any recommendations made by him), the Council may serve a Supervision Notice in respect of all of the TMO's management functions or those of its management functions that are specified in the Supervision Notice. The provisions of Schedule 3 (Supervision Notice Policy and Procedure) shall apply to Supervision Notices and the action that can be taken after a Supervision Notice has been served.
- 19.5 The effect of the service of a Supervision Notice is that the relevant management functions become exercisable by direction of the Council from such date as is specified in the Notice and for such period as is specified in the Notice, unless the Council specifies a shorter period after the Notice has been served.

The initial period specified in the Notice shall not exceed six months, and the Council may on the expiry of the initial period specify an additional period not exceeding three months and, when that period expires, a further additional period not exceeding three months.

19.6 Where the Council proposes to serve a Supervision Notice on the TMO, in a case where a Special Review has not taken place, the TMO may require the Council to appoint an independent person to advise on the reasonableness of the Council's action in all of the circumstances of the case and make recommendations on the content of the proposed Supervision Notice. The Council will appoint an independent person when required to do so by the TMO, and will accept any recommendations made by him unless it is satisfied that there are exceptional circumstances which make it inappropriate for it to do so.

The provisions of Schedule 3 will apply to the appointment of the independent person and the procedures to be followed by him. The consent of the TMO is required that the person proposed by the Council for these purposes may so act, but such consent is not to be unreasonably withheld.

- 19.7 Where the relevant conditions set out in the Supervision Notice are satisfied, the Council will restore to the TMO the exercise of those functions specified in the Supervision Notice in respect of which the relevant conditions are satisfied, by serving a Supervision Termination Notice on the TMO, which will specify the date from which the exercise of those functions will be restored
- 19.8 Where the relevant conditions set out in the Supervision Notices are not satisfied the Council may serve a Breach Notice on the TMO. Within 21 days of receipt of a Breach Notice the TMO will remedy the breach or notify the Council in writing why it cannot remedy the breach within this period, and specify the date by which the breach will be remedied.
- 19.9 If the breach is not remedied within 21 days of receipt of a Breach Notice, or the Council does not accept the adequacy of the reasons given by the TMO why it cannot remedy the breach within this period, or does not accept the date specified by the TMO as the date by which the breach will be remedied, the Council may serve a Warning Notice, warning the TMO that unless the breach is remedied within seven days the functions specified will be removed from the functions being exercised by the TMO.
- 19.10 If the TMO has not corrected the breach within seven days of receiving the Warning Notice, the Council may in writing terminate the TMO's exercise of the functions specified in the Breach Notice and Warning Notice from a specified date. The TMO will have to wait 24 months (or such shorter period as the Council may decide) before it can resume exercising the functions by virtue of the application of clause 18.1.a).

- 19.11 Without affecting any other rights the TMO may have under this Agreement or at law:
 - 19.11.1 if the Council does not fulfil any of its obligations in respect of management functions not being exercised by the TMO under this Agreement or its obligations under this Agreement, the TMO may serve a Failure Notice on the Council; and
 - 19.11.2 within 21 days of receipt of a Failure Notice the Council will remedy the failure or notify the TMO in writing why the Council cannot remedy the failure within this period and specify the date by which the failure will be remedied.
- 19.12 In the event of any management function becoming exercised again by the Council under the terms of clause 19.6 the Allowances will be reduced by an amount which reflects the reduction in the number of management functions exercised by the TMO.

20. ENDING THIS AGREEMENT

- 20.1 This Agreement will continue until ended in one of the ways set out in this clause.
- 20.2 This Agreement will end:
 - 20.2.1 upon service of a written notice by the Council if the TMO:
 - a) becomes insolvent;
 - b) has a receiver appointed;
 - c) makes an arrangement with its creditors; or
 - d) passes a resolution for voluntary winding up.
 - 20.2.2 if the TMO has passed a resolution to end this Agreement at a duly convened General Meeting and the Council agrees in writing that it will end on a date agreed by the parties;

- 20.2.3 if the TMO has passed a resolution to end this Agreement at a duly convened General Meeting and gives the Council at least three months' written notice of the date on which the Agreement will end;
- 20.2.4 if the TMO, having failed to secure a mandate to continue as manager of the Property under clause 17, gives the Council three months' written notice to end this Agreement;
- 20.2.5 on the expiry of three months' written notice given to the TMO by the Council if the TMO has received a Supervision Notice from the Council under the provisions of clause 19.5, and either:
 - the TMO has failed to remedy the breach or initiate the necessary action to remedy the breach to the reasonable satisfaction of the Council, or
 - the TMO has not taken the necessary steps to transfer the relevant functions to the Council under clause 18.1b).
- 20.2.6 if the Council sells or transfers its ownership or interest in the Property; or
- 20.2.7 on the date a Right to Enfranchise purchase is completed, if the TMO has given the Council at least one month's written notice that the reduction in the number of dwellings or the change in its obligations is such that the TMO wishes to end the Agreement.
- 20.3 Prior to the sale or transfer of its ownership or interest in the Property and consequent ending of this Agreement under clause 20.2.7, the Council undertakes to use its best endeavours to ensure that the successor landlord enters into a similar agreement with the TMO.

- 20.4 Any notice to end this Agreement will expire on the last day of a month unless given under clause 20.2.3.
- 20.5 If this Agreement ends the Council will within one month of the date on which the Agreement ends give written notice to the Secretary of State.
- 20.6 The ending of this Agreement will not affect any rights or liabilities of the TMO or the Council that have arisen under this Agreement before the date on which it ends including, in particular, the following rights or liabilities:
 - a) Chapter 1, clause 8: the general indemnities;
 - b) Chapter 3, clause 9: the payment of rent due;
 - c) Chapter 4, clause 9: the payment of service charges and ground rent collected;
 - d) Chapter 5, clause 8: the payment of the balance of funds; and
 - e) Chapter 7, clause 1: the indemnity in respect of staff.
- 20.7 If this Agreement ends the TMO will within three months of the end of this Agreement produce an account and balance sheet as at the date on which this Agreement ends.
- 20.8 If this Agreement ends any monies paid to the TMO to carry out its management functions under this Agreement that remain in the TMO accounts (except the TMO reserves) once creditors have been paid will be returned to the Council within 3 months.
- 20.9 If this Agreement ends the TMO will as soon as is reasonably practicable hand over to the Council such information and records as the Council may reasonably require for the future management of the Property.
- 20.10 If this Agreement ends the TMO will as soon as is reasonably practicable hand over to the Council any property whether or not it is

listed under Schedule 1 which is owned by the Council, and at the TMO's option, transfer to the Council with or without charge all rights of title and interest in and to any other equipment, plant, materials and consumables owned by TMO, used to operate in accordance with this Agreement.

20.11 If this Agreement ends, the TMO will if requested novate or assign (the benefit and the burden) all or any contracts which remain in whole or in part to be performed to the Council or its nominee.

CHAPTER 2

Repairs, Maintenance and Services Provision

- 1. FUNCTIONS OF THE TMO IN RESPECT OF RESPONSIVE AND PLANNED MAINTENANCE REPAIRS
- 1.1 The TMO will exercise Management Functions in respect of the classes of Responsive and Planned Maintenance Repairs listed in Schedule 1 (Functions and Performance Standards of the TMO in respect of Repairs), being classes of repair that it is practicable for the TMO to carry out, subject to the provisions of clauses 8 and 9.
- 1.2 Nothing in this clause will impose upon the TMO an obligation to repair, redecorate or maintain:
 - 1.2.1 any fixture, fitting or appliance provided by a tenant, leaseholder or freeholder as an alteration or improvement except where the Council would be under an obligation to repair, redecorate or maintain it;
 - 1.2.2 any part of a Property dwelling or any fixture, fitting or appliance in a Property dwelling which is in need of repair or maintenance because of any defect in the design or construction of the Property dwelling or the manufacture of any fitting, appliance or component part or
 - 1.2.3 any part of a Property dwelling or any fixture, fitting or appliance which a tenant, leaseholder or freeholder is under an obligation to maintain under his or her tenancy, lease or freehold transfer.
- 1.3 The TMO agrees to make good any damage and to carry out repairs to any dwelling (including redecoration) which may be needed as a result of the TMO carrying out the Responsive and Planned Maintenance Repairs it has agreed to carry out under this clause.

1.4 Clause not included.

2. FUNCTIONS OF THE COUNCIL IN RESPECT OF REPAIRS

2.1 Clause not included – Retained Responsive and Repair Responsibilities of the Council assumed to be nil.

3. FAILURE TO REPAIR

- 3.1 In carrying out repairs under clause 1, the TMO will meet the standards and time scales agreed between it and the Council and set out in Schedule 1.
- 3.2 Clause not included.
- 3.3 Clause not included.
- 3.4 If, in the opinion of the Council, the TMO is not carrying out a repair that it has agreed to carry out or is not meeting the standards and time scales set out in Schedule 1, the Council may inform the TMO in writing of the repair required in a Repair Notice.
- 3.5 If a Repair Notice is served under clause 3.4, the repair will be carried out in accordance with the standards and time scales set out in Schedule 1.
- 3.6 If the repair specified in the Repair Notice is not completed within the time scales set out in Schedule 1, the Council will have the right to carry out the repair and recover from the other party any costs reasonably incurred in carrying out the repair.

4. MAJOR WORKS: INITIATION BY THE TMO

4.1 The TMO will draw up proposals for the capital programme for Major Works for cyclical redecoration and associated repairs, structural repairs, renewal of components, fixtures or fittings, and improvements to dwellings in accordance with the protocol contained in Schedule 2.

The proposal shall include the Major Works it intends to undertake and a detailed programme for the intended Major Works.

- 4.2 The TMO will consult any tenants, leaseholders and freeholders who may be affected by the proposed Major Works and will take their comments into account in finalising its request.
- 4.3 If the TMO decides that Major Works are necessary it shall prepare and approve Major Works within the level of financial resources made available to it by the Council.
- 4.4 The TMO will cooperate with the Council in respect of any Major Works proposed by the TMO which are affected by or combine housing revenue account capital subsidy and non-housing capital resource to integrate housing stock improvements with wider economic development and community regeneration.
- 4.5 The TMO will consult with tenants, leaseholders and freeholders as required over all Major Works proposals under this Agreement, complying with the requirements under sections 20 and 20ZA of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985. The TMO will carry out statutory consultation in accordance with clause 15 of Chapter 7 and non-statutory consultation in accordance with clause 16 of Chapter 7. In finalising its response, the TMO will take into account any comments tenants, leaseholders or freeholders may make.
- 4.6 The TMO will have regard to any reasonable changes which the Council may suggest to the TMOs Major Works proposals.

5. REQUESTS FOR MAJOR WORKS BY THE COUNCIL

E 1	\sim 1	~		:	امیا	
5.1		ause	HOL	HIG	luu	EU.

6. MAJOR WORKS

- 6.1 The TMO agrees to enter into contracts for agreed Major Works (see Schedule 2) and supervise such works if the Council has included sufficient budget for the TMO to carry out such works.
- 6.2 Clause not included.
- 6.3 Clause not included.
- 6.4 Clause not included.
- 6.5 The TMO will not invite tenders or enter into a contract for any Major Works other than those submitted by it under clause 4.1 without the prior approval from the Council. The Council will not withhold or delay approval without good reason.
- 6.6 In fulfilling its obligations under this clause 6 the TMO will comply with clause 15 of Chapter 5 and the performance standards for entering into and supervising contracts for Major Works set out in Schedule 3.
- 6.7 Clause not included.

7. PARTNERING CONTRACTS

7.1 Clause not included.

8. REPLACEMENT REPAIRS

8.1 Clause not included.

9. REPAIRS COVERED BY THE COUNCIL'S BUILDINGS INSURANCE

- 9.1 Clause not included.
- 9.2 Clause not included.

- 9.3 If the TMO considers that a repair that falls within the list of repairs in Schedule 1 is an Insurance Repair, the TMO will immediately notify the Council in writing of that fact.
- 9.4 If the Council receives a notice from the TMO under clause 9.3 above or is otherwise aware that an Insurance Repair is needed, the Council will:
 - a) authorise the TMO to undertake any emergency temporary repairs required to protect the Property or the safety, health or security of tenants and any other persons living in or visiting the Property; and
 - b) ensure that any insurance claim is promptly made and where necessary pursued until approved by the insurer.
- 9.5 Immediately the Insurance Repair is accepted by the Insurer (or within 28 days of being notified of the Insurance Repair if the Insurance Repair relates to a risk the Council elected to cover itself (see Chapter 1 clause 7) the Council will authorise the TMO to carry out the repair.
- 9.6 The TMO will, as soon as is reasonably practicable after receiving a request from the Council, provide the Council with any information which the Council may reasonably require in order to make or pursue a claim to its insurers for the cost of an Insurance Repair.

10. PROVISION OF ESTATE SERVICES

- 10.1 The TMO agrees to provide the TMO's Estate Services listed in Schedule 6 (Functions and Performance Standards of the TMO and the Council in respect of Estate Services) and to comply with the performance standards set out in that Schedule 6.
- 10.2 The TMO will inform the Council in writing if the TMO is unable to provide any of the TMO's Estate Services for seven days or more. The notice will inform the Council of the service the TMO is unable to

provide, the period of time for which the service will be unavailable and the reason why the TMO is unable to provide the service. The Council will provide the services the TMO is unable to provide and deduct this from the TMO allowances accordingly.

Service of notice under this clause does not in itself end or alter the TMO's obligation under this Agreement to provide the TMO's Estate Services, but where the Council and the TMO agree that the TMO will not be able to resume provision of those services within a reasonable period, the Council may take over those services and reduce the Allowances accordingly.

10.3 The Council will provide all Estate Services not provided by the TMO in accordance with clause 10.1 and comply with the performance standards set out in that Schedule 6.

11. TECHNICAL ADVICE

11.1 The Council will provide the TMO with adequate access to technical advice to enable the TMO to carry out its obligations under this Agreement.

12. RIGHT TO IMPROVE AND LEASEHOLDER IMPROVEMENTS

- 12.1 The TMO and Council agree to follow the Improvements Policy and Procedure set out in Schedule 7 if the Council or the TMO has been served with an Improvement Notice, requesting consent to make improvements served by either a tenant (who has the right to improve his or her dwelling under section 97 of the Housing Act 1985) or a leaseholder (who has the right to improve under the terms of the lease).
- 12.2 If the Council or, as the case may be, the TMO consider that consent for the improvement proposed in an Improvement Notice should be refused or granted subject to conditions, the Council or, as the case may be, the TMO will inform all parties in writing of the reasons for that

decision in accordance with the time limits set out in the relevant legislation or, where no time limit is set, as soon as is reasonably practicable.

13. RIGHT TO REPAIR

If a tenant of a dwelling submits a Right to Repair Claim under the Right to Repair Regulations the Council and the TMO agree to follow the procedures set out in Schedule 8 (Right to Repair Policy and Procedure). The TMO agrees to meet any claims under the Right to Repair Regulations for compensation for failure to carry out repairs it has agreed to carry out in accordance with clause 1.

CHAPTER 3

Rent (including Tenant Service Charges)

1. CONFIDENTIALITY AND PROCEDURES

- 1.1 The TMO will treat as strictly confidential all information in its possession about Rent accounts. Only the employees or officers of the TMO dealing with the management of Rent accounts will have access to Rent accounts records and information which are capable of revealing the identity of any tenant or leaseholder. Information given to a committee of the TMO which has overall oversight of the management of Rent accounts or to a general meeting of the TMO with such oversight will be provided in a manner that does not reveal the identity of any person in arrears. All information concerning Rent accounts will be used only for the purpose of managing Rent accounts and controlling arrears.
- 1.2 The Arrears Prevention and Control Procedures are set out in the Schedule.

2. RENT COLLECTION FROM TENANTS

- 2.1 The TMO is authorised to collect Rents due from tenants and agrees to do so. For the purposes of this clause Rent includes any charges made for the provision of services under clauses 6 and 10 of Chapter 2 and collection of income from "Commercial Property" under Schedule 3.
- 2.2 All Rent received will be paid by the TMO into the Council's bank account and will be credited to Rent account records within the period specified in Schedule 1 (Rent Collection and Arrears Control Procedure).
- 2.3 The TMO will for each rental payment period (as specified in the Tenancy Agreement) and not less frequently than once each month:

- a) calculate the arrears or advance balance on each Rent account;
 and
- b) confirm that all Rents received have been properly accounted for by reconciling the Rents received and banked with the net Rents due.

3. RENT ARREARS CONTROL

- 3.1 The TMO agrees to take prompt action to recover any Rent arrears and to seek to prevent arrears accruing by managing cases of arrears in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1.
- 3.2 The Council authorises the TMO to take legal proceedings under this clause where Rent arrears have arisen if the TMO is unable to recover arrears in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1. In taking such action the TMO will act in accordance with the provisions of that Schedule. The TMO will notify the Council in writing within seven days of its intention to:
 - serve a Notice Seeking Possession or a Notice to Quit, or notice of any other intended court proceedings;
 - b) begin court proceedings; or
 - c) obtain a court order, and the terms of such an order.
 - d) the Council will reply within seven working days of the receipt of the notice if the Council decide that it does not want any of the powers above exercised or if such powers should be exercised subject to conditions.
- 3.3 The TMO is authorised to enforce a court order without the written consent of the Council.

Rent (including Tenant Service Charges)

3.4 If the TMO enforces a court order for possession of any dwelling the TMO will give the Council at least 48 hours' written notice of the date and time at which possession will be obtained.

4. COLLECTION OF ARREARS DUE AT THE STARTING DATE

4.1 Clause not included.

5. FORMER TENANTS' ARREARS

- 5.1 The TMO will manage the collection of debts of all former tenants.
- 5.2 Clause not included.
- 5.3 The TMO will take action, including taking legal proceedings, to recover Former Tenants' Arrears in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1.
- 5.4 The consent of the Council is required before the TMO can write off a former tenant's arrears that the TMO concludes cannot be recovered after taking action in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1. The Council will not unreasonably withhold or delay consent to a request to write off a former tenant's arrears under the provisions of this clause.

6. HOUSING BENEFIT PAYMENTS

- 6.1 All Housing benefit payments due to tenants will be retained by the Council. For each Rent period and within the period provided for in Schedule 1, the Council will provide the TMO with an accurate statement of housing benefit payments payable to tenants. On receipt of the statement the TMO will credit housing benefit payments to the relevant tenant's Rent account within the period provided for in Schedule 1.
- 6.2 The TMO will take action to recover any arrears of Rent that arise as a result of errors in any housing benefit calculations or payments.

7. SETTING RENT PAYABLE BY TENANTS

- 7.1 The Council will set the Rents, applying the same formula as it applies in setting the rents for similar dwellings to the Property dwellings in its own housing stock and in accordance with the Council's Rent Setting Policy.
- 7.2 In setting the Rents the Council will not (unless required to do so by statute) take account of:
 - a) the rental value of any improvements to the Property dwellings financed by the TMO out of the TMO's Surplus Fund, (see clause 10 of Chapter 5); or
 - b) any other benefits which have or may come from the management of the Property dwellings by the TMO.
- 7.3 Where the TMO, after consultation with tenants, decides that additional services should be provided, or that additional services being provided should no longer be provided, the TMO may request the Council to make appropriate adjustments in the Rent and the Council will give reasonable consideration to all such requests. The Council will make appropriate adjustments in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 2 (Tenant Service Charge Procedure). If the TMO decides to add the provision of additional Estate Services to its management functions (clause 10 of Chapter 2), the cost for providing the services will be included in the tenant service charge in the Rents and included in the Allowances (Chapter 5, clause 1).
- 7.4 The Council will notify the TMO in writing of the Total Rent which the Council requires from the Property Dwellings for each rental period.
- 7.5 The Council will set the Total Rent by:
 - a) calculating the rent in accordance with the Rent Restructuring Regime and conditions (see clause 7.1); and

- b) including the tenant service charge required by the TMO for additional services under clause 7.3.
- 7.6 The Council will give the TMO a written statement showing how the Total Rent has been calculated.
- 7.7 The core rent and tenant service charge elements will be set by the Council and the TMO in a way which complies with the obligations set out in sections 24(1) and 24(3) of the Housing Act 1985 (that rents are reasonable and proportionate) and takes account of all other relevant considerations.

8. NOTIFICATION OF RENT CHANGES

- 8.1 The Council will give the TMO at least six weeks' written notice of any change in Rents.
- 8.2 The TMO will give each tenant at least four weeks' written notice of any change in his or her Rent, or such longer period of notice as may be required by the tenancy.

9. PAYMENT TO THE COUNCIL OF RENT DUE

9.1 Clause not included.

10. VOIDS ALLOWANCES

10.1 Clause not included.

11. BAD DEBTS / WRITE OFFS

11.1 The Council and the TMO agree to the procedure for dealing with bad debts and write-offs of former and current tenants set out in Schedule 1.

12. VOIDS AND RENTS WAIVERS

12.1 Clause not included.

CHAPTER 4

Leaseholder and Freeholder Service Charges

This Chapter includes provisions on freeholders who have a legal obligation to pay for services, such as the upkeep of communal areas and communal aerials.

1. CONFIDENTIALITY AND PROCEDURES

- 1.1 The TMO will treat as strictly confidential all information in its possession about Service Charges accounts. Only the employees or officers of the TMO dealing with management of Service Charges accounts will have access to Service Charge accounts/records and information which are capable of revealing the identity of any leaseholder or freeholder. Information given to a committee of the TMO which has overall oversight of the management of Service Charges accounts, or to a general meeting of the TMO with such oversight, will be provided in a way that does not reveal the identity of any person in arrears. All information concerning Service Charges accounts will be used only for the purpose of managing Service Charges accounts and controlling arrears.
- 1.2 The TMO and the Council agree that Service Charges will be dealt with in accordance with the Service Charges Procedure set out in the Schedule.

2. INFORMATION

- 2.1 The TMO agrees to keep accurate information on the Service Charges for those services it provides to leasehold and freehold dwellings. The service charges will be calculated on an estimated and an actual basis in accordance with the terms of the leases or freehold transfers.
- 2.2 Where the TMO and the Council have agreed under clause 3, Option B, that the TMO calculate Service Charges, send out Service Charge

demands and collect Service Charges, the TMO will treat the obligations of the Council under section 20 (service charge consultation), section 21 (regular statements of account) and section 22 (inspection etc. of documents) of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 (included all rules and regulations made thereunder) as its obligations, and act accordingly.

3. SERVICE CHARGES: CALCULATION, SENDING OF DEMANDS AND COLLECTION

3.1 The TMO will:

- a) calculate all Service Charges for the services provided to leasehold and freehold dwellings, set in accordance with the provisions of the lease or transfer;
- b) send service charge demands; and
- c) collect service charges on behalf of the Council.
- 3.2 The Council will maintain its records and accounts books in such a way as will enable the TMO to comply with its obligations, by virtue of clause 2.2, under section 22 of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 (inspection etc. of documents) and for it to calculate Service Charges for services provided by the Council.
- 3.3 The Council and the TMO will each ensure that all invoices and credit notes relating to the services provided by it have proper records and audit trails and comply with the provisions of the Schedule.
- 3.4 The TMO will calculate the Service Charges within the periods set out in the Schedule, and provide the Council with a schedule of all such charges and calculations within the periods set out in the Schedule and at least 14 days before service charge demands are sent.

4. GROUND RENTS

4.1 The TMO will send Ground Rent demands and collect Ground Rents.

5. SERVICE CHARGE AND GROUND RENT ARREARS

- 5.1 The TMO will manage all Service Charge and Ground Rent arrears, and is authorised to take recovery action in respect of all service charges and ground rents in accordance with the provisions of the Schedule. However written consent of the Council will be required prior to the issue of forfeiture proceedings.
- 5.2 The TMO agrees to inform the Council of any action it intends to take to remedy any breach of lease or covenant in respect of service charge arrears.

6. CONSULTATION PROVISIONS UNDER THE LANDLORD AND TENANT ACT 1985 RELATING TO SERVICE CHARGES

- 6.1 For the avoidance of doubt, the TMO will be responsible for, and is authorised by the Council to administer and comply with all and any of the provisions of section 20 of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 (and all rules and regulations made thereunder), where the provisions touch or concern the performance or anticipated performance by the TMO of any of its obligations in Chapter 2. In particular, and without prejudice to the generality of this delegation, the TMO shall be responsible for:
 - drafting approving and serving any notices required to be served;
 - ii) having regard to any relevant observations that may be made in response to any such notices;
 - iii) obtaining estimates, specifications, drafting proposals;

in all cases (including prior to the TMO entering into qualifying and nonqualifying agreements, and where qualifying works are proposed to be carried out.

7. SUPPLEMENTARY PROVISIONS IN RELATION TO CLAUSE 6

7.1 Each party will provide the other party with information in its possession required by the other party to fulfil that party's consultation requirements. The TMO will, in relation to consultation with tenants and leaseholders, treat the consultation requirements of sections 20 and 20ZA of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 and of regulations made under those sections as requirements directed at it.

8. OTHER PROVISIONS OF THE LANDLORD AND TENANT ACT 1985 RELATING TO SERVICE CHARGES

- 8.1 The TMO will supply regular statements of account to tenants and leaseholders under section 21 of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 and notices to accompany demands for Service Charges under section 21B of that Act in accordance with the provisions of those sections and of the regulations made under them.
- 8.2 The Council will provide information in its possession to the TMO that is required by the TMO to enable it to comply with the provisions of clause 8.1.
- PAYMENT OF SERVICE CHARGES AND GROUND RENT TO THE COUNCIL
- 9.1 Clause not included.
- 10. FINANCIAL INCENTIVES AND PENALTIES IN RELATION TO COLLECTION OF SERVICE CHARGE ARREARS
- 10.1 Clause not included.

CHAPTER 5

Financial Management

1. CALCULATION OF ALLOWANCES

- a) The Allowances to be paid by the Council to the TMO (whether directly or indirectly) under clause 2 shall be deemed to include all costs of providing management services described in this Agreement.
- 1.2 The Council will give the TMO at least three months' notice of the proposed change in the amount falling within paragraph (a) of clause 1 for the following financial year. Any change in the Allowances will come into effect from the beginning of the following Financial Year and will be implemented over such period as may be agreed by the TMO in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1.
- 1.3 At least two months before the beginning of each Financial Year the TMO will in writing inform the Council of the Allowance it calculates it requires for the coming Financial Year. The TMO will state the reasons for any increase or decrease in the amount it calculates it requires compared with the corresponding amount for the previous Financial Year.
- 1.4 Either party may seek a review of the Allowances being paid in accordance with clause 1.a and the provisions of Schedule 1 and such a review will be conducted in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1. Any change in Allowances following such a review will come into effect from the beginning of the following Financial Year and will be implemented over such a period as may be agreed by the TMO and the Council in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1.

2. PAYMENT OF ALLOWANCES

- 2.1 The Council will pay the TMO the Allowances in 12 equal monthly instalments in advance in accordance with the agreement between the parties as to Financial Procedures set out in Schedule 1.
- 2.2 Where this Agreement ends in the course of a Financial Year, the Allowances payable in respect of the period from the start of that Financial Year to the date this Agreement ends shall be the Allowances payable in respect of that Financial Year multiplied by x/365 (or, in the case of a leap year, x/366), where x is the number of days from the start of that Financial Year to the last day this Agreement is in force.
- 2.3 Value Added Tax at the standard rate shall be charged to the Council on the Allowances payable to the TMO under this Agreement.

3. PAYMENT OF MANAGEMENT AND MAINTENANCE COSTS AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES INCURRED BY THE TMO

3.1 The TMO is authorised to incur management and administrative expenses in the exercise of its Management Functions under this Agreement. The TMO will act in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 1 for all payments of such costs and expenses.

4. THE TMO'S BANKING ARRANGEMENTS

- 4.1 The TMO will open any bank or building society accounts as it considers necessary. The TMO will inform the Council of any bank or building society accounts it opens.
- 4.2 The TMO will inform the Council in writing of the names and addresses of persons authorised to act as signatories on the account and report any changes to those signatories at the time of change. Any cheque drawn on the TMO's account will require a minimum of two signatories.
- 4.3 The TMO will notify the Council in writing of the account name and number into which the Council is to pay the Allowances.

4.4 Clause not included.

5. FINANCIAL CONTROL AND ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

- 5.1 The TMO will conduct its financial affairs in accordance with the provisions set out in Schedule 3.
- 5.2 The TMO will account for HRA income and expenditure in accordance with the accounting standards set out in Schedule 3 (Accounts and Audit).
- 5.3 The TMO will provide the Council with the following financial information with regard to the HRA budgets:
 - the TMO's budget for the coming Financial Year before the beginning of each Financial Year, in accordance with the consolidated estimates timetable established in the Schedule 1 protocol;
 - 2) the TMO's quarterly revenue report after the end of each quarter in accordance with the consolidated monitoring timetable established in the Schedule 1 protocol;
 - 3) the TMO's accounts and balance sheet for the previous Financial Year audited by a qualified auditor within six months of the end of each Financial Year;
 - 4) the TMO's auditor's management letter within one month of receipt; and
 - 5) information on leaseholder charges, in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 3 as to how the information is to be provided and within which period it is to be provided.
- 5.4 The TMO's correspondence, files, books and records of accounts that relate to the management of the Property dwellings and the TMO's

financial procedures manuals will be available to inspection for audit purposes by the Council's internal audit staff, the Council's external auditor, and the Audit Commission. Reasonable notice that such inspection is desired is to be given by the party desiring it.

6. FINANCIAL YEAR

6.1 The TMO's Financial Year will be from 1st April to 31st March of the following year.

7. RESTRICTION ON INVESTMENTS

7.1 Clause not included.

8. RESERVE FUNDS

8.1 Clause not included.

9. MAJOR WORKS ACCOUNT

9.1 Clause not included.

10. FINANCIAL REPORT AND SURPLUS FUND

- 10.1 The TMO will produce audited Annual Accounts for the past Financial Year.
- 10.2 If the Annual Accounts show a surplus of assets over liabilities, the balance will be transferred to the Surplus Fund, and the TMO will report on the Surplus Fund at its Annual General Meeting. The Surplus Fund will be shown on the TMO's balance sheet.
- 10.3 The Surplus Fund may be used by the TMO for any purpose permitted by the TMO's constitution and shall be used for producing audited accounts under clause 10.5.
- 10.4 Any balance in the Surplus Fund will be carried forward from one year to the next.

- 10.5 If this Agreement ends the TMO will, subject to clause 10.6, produce audited accounts as at the date on which this Agreement ends within three months of that date. The TMO will send a copy of these accounts to the Council within three days of their production.
- 10.6 If there is no Surplus Fund on the date this Agreement ends or the balance in the Surplus Fund is not sufficient to pay in full for the production of audited accounts, the accounts will be produced at the direction of the Council.
- 10.7 If a Surplus Fund balance remains when this Agreement ends the Surplus Fund will be used as the TMO directs. The balance in the Surplus Fund can be used by the TMO for any purpose permitted by the TMO's constitution.
- 10.8 The TMO will within 12 months of the end of this Agreement decide how the Surplus Fund balance is to be spent and inform the Council of its decision.
- 10.9 Where the TMO is wound up or dissolved, any of the Surplus Fund remaining after satisfaction of all the TMO's debts and liabilities will be disposed of in accordance with the TMO's constitution. The TMO will inform the Council of the decision.

11. LOANS TO THE TMO

- 11.1 The Council may provide the TMO a loan or an overdraft guarantee.
- 11.2 If the Council refuses a request from the TMO for assistance under this clause the Council will give the TMO written reasons for refusing the TMO's request.

12. INTEREST ON LATE PAYMENTS

12.1 The TMO agrees to pay interest on any late payment due to the Council under this Agreement. Interest will be paid at the base lending

rate of the Nominated Bank from the date on which the payment was due to the date on which the Council receives the payment.

- 12.2 The Council agrees to pay interest to the TMO on the net amount of any late payment under this Agreement. The net amount is the late payment less any rent collected and held by the TMO at the date the payment from the Council was due. Interest will be paid at the baselending rate of the Nominated Bank from the date on which the payment was due to the date on which the TMO receives the payment.
- 12.3 The provisions of the Late Payment of Commercial Debts (Interest) Act 1998 shall apply to interest payments under this clause.

13. SET OFF OF PAYMENTS

- 13.1 If any payment under this Agreement due from the TMO to the Council is late or withheld by more than one month the Council may, subject to clause 13.4, deduct the outstanding amount (together with interest due under clause 12) from any money owed to the TMO.
- 13.2 If any payment under this Agreement due from the Council to the TMO is late or withheld by more than one month the TMO may, subject to clause 13.4, deduct the outstanding amount (together with interest due under clause 12) from any money owed to the Council.
- 13.3 Interest on any payment under clause 12 will stop on the date that the right of set off is used.
- 13.4 No deduction under clause 13.1 or 13.2 shall be made unless at least two weeks' written notice by the party proposing to make the deduction to the other party is given.

14. REGISTRATION FOR VAT

14.1 The TMO will comply with the legal requirements to register with HM Customs and Excise for Value Added Tax.

15. TMO CONTRACTS

The TMO shall:

- 15.1 ensure that all contracts let under this Agreement to discharge the Council's functions shall contain such third party rights in favour of the Council as the Council's Director of Law and Administration may determine from time to time;
- 15.2 ensure that all contracts let under this Agreement to discharge the Council's functions comply with all reasonable requirements of the Council in respect of any or all of the Contracts;
- 15.3 monitor and review the performance of those carrying out the Contracts;
- 15.4 take all proper steps (but not including legal action or proceedings unless so required expressly in writing by the Council) to enforce the Contracts;
- 15.5 at the request of the Council, supply all information including copies of any documents to the Council;
- 15.6 at the request of the Council, liaise with the Council in respect of any renewal or re-letting of the Contracts.

CHAPTER 6

Tenancy Management

1. INFORMATION TO HOUSING APPLICANTS

- 1.1 The Council will provide information about TMOs in its literature.
- 1.2 The TMO will provide the Council with an information leaflet about what it is and what it does.
- 1.3 The Council will give housing applicants the opportunity to state if they would like to be housed in a Property dwelling.

2. CONSULTATION BETWEEN THE TMO AND THE COUNCIL

- 2.1 The Council will consult with the TMO before adopting or altering its allocation scheme under section 167 of the Housing Act 1996.
- 2.2 The TMO may at any time make suggestions to the Council about alterations to the Council's allocation scheme under section 167 of the Housing Act 1996, and may, in particular, put forward detailed proposals in relation to a Local Lettings Policy being operated by the Council as part of its allocations scheme.
- 2.3 The Council undertakes to give serious consideration to all suggestions and proposals made by the TMO under clause 2.2.
- 2.4 The TMO will consult with the Council in respect of any application falling under clauses 12 to 18 that requires the resolution of complex issues of law or fact.
- 2.5 The TMO may, if the Council so requests, monitor the operation of a Local Lettings Policy as it relates to the Property dwellings, and where the TMO does carry out such monitoring, it will keep the Council informed of its findings.

- 2.6 The TMO will assist the Council in the development of the Council's Anti-Social Behaviour Policies and Procedures and will operate the procedures, with particular reference to the sharing of information, the handling and monitoring of complaints, and dealing appropriately with anti-social conduct.
- 2.7 The Council will assist the TMO to liaise with the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership, to ensure that the manner in which the TMO performs its functions under this Agreement links in with the Partnership and the strategy for addressing crime and disorder under section 6 of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998.

3. SELECTION OF TENANTS OF VACANT PROPERTY DWELLINGS

- 3.1 Where the Council is satisfied that more than one person meets the criteria for selection as a tenant of a vacant Property dwelling, the Council will ensure that a shortlist of applicants in priority order drawn from the Council's Housing Register is provided to the TMO and will request the TMO to select the highest priority applicant wanting the tenancy of the specified property subject to the Council's Allocations Scheme, to the related policies and processes, and to the property being suitable.
- 3.2 The Council will either advertise vacant properties and select a tenant or select an applicant for a direct offer for a property in accordance with its own Allocations Scheme, procedures and timetable.
- 3.3 Where a person has been selected as a tenant of a vacant Property dwelling, the TMO is authorised to carry out all the necessary administrative procedures prior to the grant of the tenancy.
- 3.4 The tenancy granted by the Council will be in the form of a Tenancy Agreements set out in Annex A to this Chapter.
- 3.5 The Council may, where it is satisfied that a person has exceptionally urgent housing needs, require the TMO to make available a specific

Property dwelling to that person, providing the TMO with its detailed reasons for such a decision.

- 3.6 Where a case falls within clause 3.5 the Council will carry out all relevant and necessary administrative procedures prior to the grant of the tenancy.
- 3.7 The Council will make arrangements for the selection process to be monitored. The monitoring may, if the Council so decides, involve the presence of a representative of the Council as an observer on any interview panel. The monitoring will be carried out in accordance with agreed procedures.

4. TRANSFERS

4.1 Where a tenant of a Property dwelling applies for a transfer to another property, all such applications must be assessed by the Council in compliance with the Council's Allocation Policy. The Council will carry out all the administrative tasks and conduct all the investigations that are required before a transfer application can be approved, and will provide all reasonable assistance to the tenant. Any allocations of property to a transfer applicant must also comply with the Council's Allocation Policy.

5. INTRODUCTORY TENANCIES

5.1 The TMO will monitor introductory tenancies in accordance with the procedure set out in Schedule 3.

6. VARIATIONS TO THE TENANCY AGREEMENTS

6.1 The Council or the TMO can propose changes (other than changes to Rent, Chapter 3, clause 7) to the terms of the Tenancy Agreement by serving on the other party a written Tenancy Variation Notice detailing the changes proposed.

- 6.2 A Tenancy Variation Notice will be served at least 56 days in advance of the date on which it is intended to serve a preliminary notice of variation on secure tenants required by section 103(2) of the Housing Act 1985.
- 6.3 If a Tenancy Variation Notice is served on the Council by the TMO the Council will within 28 days of receipt of the notice:
 - (a) consent in writing to the changes proposed by the TMO;
 - (b) amend the TMO's proposed changes, giving written reasons for the amendments, and consent in writing to the amended changes; or
 - (c) inform the TMO in writing of the Council's rejection of the changes proposed and the reasons for the rejection.
- 6.4 If the Council serves a Tenancy Variation Notice on the TMO, the TMO may within 28 days submit its views in writing to the Council on the change(s) proposed. The Council will give a reasoned written response to the TMO's views before serving the preliminary notice of variation of tenancy on secure tenants.
- 6.5 If the Council proposes changes, it will carry out the tenant consultation and service of notices in accordance with the provisions of section 103 of the Housing Act 1985 and the provisions set out in Schedule 4 (Tenancy Agreement Changes Procedure).
- 6.6 If the TMO proposes changes and the Council has consented to those changes, the TMO will carry out the tenant consultation and service of notices in accordance with the provisions of section 103 of the Housing Act 1985 and the provisions set out in Schedule 4.
- 6.7 If, where the TMO has proposed changes, the majority of secure tenants do not wish for the TMO to represent them during the consultation process under section 103 of the Housing Act 1985, the

- secure tenants may choose another body to represent them during that consultation process.
- 6.8 The new Tenancy Agreement with the date that it comes into effect will then be substituted for the former Tenancy Agreement at Annex A.

7. BREACH OF A TENANCY AGREEMENT, TERM OF A LEASE, OR COVENANT IN A FREEHOLD TRANSFER

- 7.1 In carrying out its management functions under this Agreement, the TMO will adopt recommended good practice, having regard to the guidance published by the Chartered Institute of Housing.
- 7.2 If the TMO considers that on a ground other than Rent or Service Charge arrears:
 - (a) a tenant is in breach of the tenancy;
 - (b) a leaseholder is in breach of the lease; or
 - (c) a freeholder is in breach of a covenant in the freehold transfer,
 - the TMO is authorised in the name of the Council to serve whichever notice of the notices mentioned in Schedule 5 is appropriate in the circumstances of the case.
 - 7.3 The TMO will not take action under clause 7.2 unless it has first taken reasonable steps to remedy the alleged breach and, if the steps taken by the TMO have not been effective, it is satisfied that it is not possible for the breach to be remedied without taking such action.
- 7.4 The TMO will within seven days of taking any of the actions under clause 7.2 inform the Council in writing, in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 5.
- 7.5 The TMO is authorised to take Court proceedings, in the name of the Council.

7.6 The TMO will, before applying to the Court for an order of possession, or for enforcement of any judgement of the Court, obtain the written consent of the Council.

8. ENDING AND RENEWING FLEXIBLE TENANCIES

- 8.1 The Council determines whether flexible tenancies should or should not be renewed at the end of the fixed term in line with its Tenancy Policy, following discussion with the TMO about how the policy should be applied in the case under consideration.
- 8.2 The Council informs the TMO where it intend, following discussion, not to renew a flexible tenancy within one week of providing this information to the tenant affected in line with its duty under Section 107D(3) of the Housing Act 1985.

9. ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR AND HARASSMENT

9.1 The TMO will investigate and take action to deal with complaints of anti-social behaviour and harassment, including in particular harassment on grounds of the EHRC Protected Characteristics, which affect any resident of a Property dwelling, in accordance with the provisions set out in Schedule 6.

10. RESIDENTS' DISPUTES

10.1 Clause not included.

11. UNLAWFUL OCCUPATION

- 11.1 The Council will inform the TMO in writing, providing evidence, if the Council considers that a Property dwelling is sublet without consent or occupied by persons who have no legal right to live in the dwelling.
- 11.2 If the TMO:

- (a) has reason to believe that a Property dwelling is sublet without consent or occupied unlawfully; or
- (b) receives a report from the Council that the Council considers that a Property dwelling is occupied unlawfully,

the TMO will:

- carry out an investigation to determine whether or not the dwelling is unlawfully occupied; and
- ii) within 28 days inform the Council of the results of its investigation and any action the TMO intends to take.
- 11.3 If, having carried out the investigation, the TMO decides that the dwelling is unlawfully occupied the TMO is authorised to take such legal action as may be necessary to end the unlawful occupation.

12. VOID DWELLINGS

- 12.1 The TMO will inform tenants that tenants wishing to end their tenancy should inform the TMO, and will manage any Property dwelling that becomes and remains vacant for any reason.
- 12.2 The TMO will take such actions as may reasonably be necessary to secure a vacant dwelling against unlawful occupation and to protect it from damage and deterioration.
- 12.3 If repairs are needed to any vacant dwelling to make the dwelling fit for re-letting or for any other purpose, each of the repairs required will be carried out by the TMO or, as the case may be, by the Council, in accordance with whichever party has the obligation to carry out the repair in question under Chapter 2 of this Agreement.

13. RIGHT TO EXCHANGE

13.1 The TMO is authorised to receive Application to Exchange notices from secure tenants and tenants holding flexible tenancies who have the

Right to Exchange under section 92 of the Housing Act 1985 and section 158 of the Localism Act 2011, and to administer exchanges, in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 8.

14. RIGHT TO ASSIGN TO RESTRICTED CATEGORY OF PERSONS

14.1 The TMO is authorised to receive applications for voluntary assignments of secure tenancies, under section 91 of the Housing Act 1985, to persons who would be qualified to succeed to the tenancy if the tenant had died immediately before that assignment, and to administer such assignments, in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 9 (Voluntary Assignments: Policy and Procedures).

15. APPLICATIONS TO SUBLET

15.1 Clause not included.

16. RIGHT OF SUCCESSION

- 16.1 The TMO will administer any Claim to the Right of Succession of a person claiming that he or she is qualified to succeed to the tenancy of a Property dwelling under sections 87 to 90 of the Housing Act 1985, updated by section 160 of the Localism Act 2011. The TMO will in administering such claims act in accordance with the Council's policy which is set out at Annex B and is available free of charge from the TMO.
- 16.2 The TMO will within 14 days of receiving a Claim to the Right of Succession inform the Council in writing that the claim has been made.
- 16.3 The TMO will within 28 days of receiving a Claim to the Right of Succession send the Council a Right of Succession Notice stating whether or not the TMO intends to accept the claim. The TMO will not accept any claim earlier than the seventh day after the date on which it sent the Right of Succession Notice to the Council.

- 16.4 If the Council considers that the TMO has not correctly applied the Right of Succession Policy the Council may, within seven days of the date on which it received the Right of Succession Notice:
 - (a) in a case where the TMO has accepted the Right of Succession, request the TMO in writing to refuse the Claim to the Right of Succession giving reasons why the Council considers that the claim should be refused; or
 - (b) in a case where the TMO has refused the Right of Succession, request the TMO in writing to accept the Claim to the Right of Succession giving reasons why the Council considers that the claim should be accepted.

The Council will make the final decision after taking into account comments made by the TMO.

17. GIVING CONSENTS

- 17.1 The Council will consider applications for consent from tenants or leaseholders of Property dwellings and give or, as the case may be, refuse consent in respect of the matters listed in paragraph 1 of Schedule 11 (Giving Consents).
- 17.2 The TMO will consider applications for consent from tenants or leaseholders of Property dwellings and give or, as the case may be, refuse consent in respect of the matters listed in paragraph 1 of Schedule 11.
- 17.3 Where consent is required in respect of a matter that is not listed in Schedule 11, the TMO and the Council will agree as to which of them should consider the application, and Schedule 11 will be amended accordingly in accordance with the provisions of clause 18.1 c) of Chapter 1.

17.4 Where the TMO and the Council are unable to reach agreement under clause 17.3, the provisions of clause 18 of Chapter 7 will be applied.

18. RIGHT TO BUY AND SALES

- 18.1 The Council will consult the TMO about the general terms and conditions of sale of Property dwellings. The Council will:
 - (a) provide the TMO with a copy of the terms and conditions of sale;
 - (b) give the TMO at least one month's advance written notice of any proposed change to the terms and conditions of sale; and
 - (c) keep the TMO informed of the progress of the claim at each major stage of the Right to Buy process.
- 18.2 If a tenant of a Property dwelling serves notice claiming to exercise the Right to Buy on the TMO, the TMO will within 14 days of receipt of the notice inform the Council in writing that the notice has been received. The Council will keep the TMO informed of the progress of the claim at each major stage.
- 18.3 The TMO is authorised to receive notices from tenants of Property dwellings claiming to exercise the Right to Buy.

18.4 The TMO will:

- (a) give a tenant a form complying with section 176 of the Housing Act 1985 to exercise the Right to Buy within 7 days of receiving the request;
- (b) keep a register of such requests received, showing date of receipt and the date on which the form was sent or given to the tenant;
- (c) within two working days of receipt, send to the Council any notice claiming to exercise the Right to Buy; and

- (d) keep a register of completed forms received, with a note of the date a form was received, and pass this information to the Council to enable the Council to calculate the relevant time for the purposes of section 122 of the Housing Act 1985.
- 18.5 The Council accepts that the relevant time for the purposes of section 122 of the Housing Act 1985 is the date of receipt by the TMO of the notice referred to in clause 18.4 c).
- 18.6 The Council will within 14 days notify the TMO in writing of any of the following:
 - (a) the receipt of a notice from a tenant under section 122 of the Housing Act 1985 claiming to exercise the Right to Buy;
 - (b) the service of a notice by the Council under section 124 of the Housing Act 1985 admitting or denying the Right to Buy;
 - (c) the service of a notice by the Council under section 125 of the Housing Act 1985 notifying the tenant of the purchase price to be paid in exercising the Right to Buy and of other matters;
 - (d) the service of a notice by the Council under section 140 or 141 of the Housing Act 1985 requiring the tenant to complete;
 - (e) the receipt of any notice from a tenant served under section 144 of the Housing Act 1985 claiming to exercise the right to acquire on rent to mortgage terms;
 - (f) the receipt of a notice from a tenant under section 153A of the Housing Act 1985 of an initial notice of delay, or the service of a counter-notice by the Council under that section; and
 - (g) the receipt of a notice from a tenant under section 122 of the Housing Act 1985 withdrawing a claim to exercise the Right to Buy.

- 18.7 The TMO will, within 14 days of receiving a written request, supply the Council with any information the Council may reasonably require in order to comply with its obligations under Part 5 of the Housing Act 1985.
- 18.8 The TMO will inform the Council within 7 days of commencing possession proceedings that it has done so.
- 18.9 The TMO will immediately give the Council written notice if it obtains or has obtained a Court Order for the Possession of a dwelling in respect of which it has received a notice to exercise the Right to Buy under clause 18.2.
- 18.10 The Council will give the TMO at least seven days' notice in writing of the expected completion date of the sale of any Property dwelling under Part 5 of the Housing Act 1985. On receiving this notice the TMO will immediately notify the Council in writing of any arrears of Rent.
- 18.11 The Council will not complete the sale of any Property dwelling if the tenant has any amount outstanding of Rent or any other payment due from him as a tenant for a period of four weeks after it has been lawfully demanded. Before completing the sale of any Property dwelling the Council will use reasonable endeavours to recover from the tenant any arrears notified to the Council under clause 18.10.
- 18.12 Where the Council fails to follow the procedure or fails to consult the TMO as set out in this clause the Council will be liable for any rent arrears that arise.

19. RIGHT TO BUY: ENQUIRIES BEFORE EXCHANGE OF CONTRACTS

19.1 The TMO will deal with enquiries before exchange of contracts in accordance with the provisions of Schedule 12 (Right to Buy: Enquiries before exchange of contracts), and be entitled to charge for this service in accordance with that Schedule.

20. USE OF THE PROPERTY

- 20.1 The TMO will obtain the written consent of the Council before it:
 - (a) permits any Property dwelling to be used other than as a private dwelling;
 - (b) grants to the occupiers of any land or buildings which adjoins any part of the Property any right to use any part of the Property or services in or under any part of the Property or admit any claim to such a right;
 - (c) sells or permits the sale of alcohol anywhere in the Property;
 - (d) displays or permits the display of any advertisement anywhere in the Property; or
 - (e) permits any other areas within the Property to be used for other than their original purpose at the Starting Date.
- 20.2 The TMO will obtain written consent from the Council before it rehabilitates, modernises, alters, or improves any existing structure forming part of the Property or constructs any new building. This consent will not be withheld without good reason.

21. RECOGNITION OF RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATIONS

- 21.1 The TMO shall be authorised (a) to refuse to grant or (b) to grant recognition where any such tenants' association which qualifies under the terms of Section 29 of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 ("the Act") applies for it, in accordance with the following provisions.
- 21.2 Upon receipt of an application for recognition, the TMO shall forward the application to the Council within a period of 7 days from receipt, and will then consider any comments or views expressed by the Council on the application which are received by the TMO within a further 14 days, and before reaching any decision.

- 21.3 When the TMO reaches a decision it shall inform both the secretary of the tenants' association and the Council in writing. If the decision is to grant recognition, the TMO must provide to both a notice in writing complying with section 29(1)(a) of the above Act.
- 21.4 At any time where the Council has concerns about the continued recognition of any recognised tenants' association it shall inform the TMO of these concerns in writing and, should the Council reasonably require, the TMO shall be required to give notice in writing to the recognised tenants' association withdrawing recognition in accordance with section 29(2) of the above Act.
- 21.5 The Council operates a Tenants and Residents Association scheme but recognition of an association under section 29 of the above Act does not automatically entitle the association to become part of the Council's tenant and resident association scheme or recognition on the Community Engagement's planning and consultation database.
- 21.6 Before granting an award or good governance quality mark to a tenants' association that represents a TMO property, the Council will consult in writing with the TMO. The Council will then consider any TMO's comments made within 14 days of the consultation request as part of any award application decisions.

22. COMMERCIAL PROPERTY MANAGEMENT

- 22.1 The TMO is responsible for all day to day estate management issues which may arise from the management of the Commercial Property listed in Schedule 1 of Chapter 1. The schedule will be updated annually by the TMO and a copy will be provided to the Council. This is also to include all management issues relating to Commercial Property.
- 22.2 The TMO shall, subject to the Council's planning policies, optimise the use of the Commercial Property for the benefit of tenants, lessees and the Housing Revenue Account. The TMO may offer leases at sub-

market rents, where rental subsidy enables optimal balance of financial (HRA income) and non-financial (services to residents) benefits from the lease as described below in 24.4(b).

- 22.3 In undertaking its responsibilities, the TMO must ensure that whether it undertakes the above work from within its own staff or from an external source that the personnel engaged on providing this service are of an acceptable standard and calibre.
- 22.4 The Council retains responsibility for the following:
 - (a) Any strategic decisions concerning the proposed acquisition or disposal of any Commercial Property; before reaching a decision on any acquisition or disposal the Council will consult with the TMO on any such proposals which are likely to affect the management of these properties.
 - (b) Where the Council wishes to occupy any of the properties listed in the appendix (for its own use or for the use of a voluntary organisation) it shall consult with and give consideration to the comments of the TMO and the relevant Tenants' Association. Where the Council occupies a property for its own use or for the use of a voluntary organisation it is agreed that an open market rent shall be assessed by the Borough Valuer for each property. This rent will be credited by the Council to the Housing Revenue Account.
 - (c) The Council may require all car park spaces not required by its tenants and leaseholders to be marketed to other residents of the Royal Borough, where permitted by the Council's planning policies.
- 22.5 In its responsibility for estate management, the TMO is authorised to undertake the following:

- (a) Identifying and marketing of vacant property as soon as it becomes available.
- (b) Identifying any land or property capable of securing additional rental revenue for the Housing Revenue Account.
- (c) Where appropriate identifying trades and uses and selecting lessees in accordance with the Council's Neighbourhood shopping policy, and other such policies that may from time to time apply.
- (d) Undertaking the maintenance of all properties and in particular carrying out all repairs and decorations to the properties as and when required where such properties are vacant or where such work is not the responsibility of the occupier.
- (e) Undertaking repairs and maintenance on the Commercial Property and collecting any contributions due from the commercial lessees.
- (f) When appropriate undertaking all enquiries to ensure any lessee or proposed lessee is financially viable.
- (g) Attending any arbitration proceedings including giving evidence at any legal disputes at Court.
- 22.6 In undertaking these responsibilities, the TMO shall maintain a land register of all the Commercial Property interests, including any non-Council land which the TMO take on leasehold.

Where Notices are served upon the Council, the Council shall without delay pass the Notices to the TMO. The TMO shall respond to the Notices within the required time limits.

In its responsibility for lease management, the TMO is authorised to undertake the following:

(a) Negotiation and settlement of all rent reviews.

- (b) Negotiation and settlement of all lease terminations and surrenders.
- (c) Negotiation and settlement of all licences and tenancy agreements.
- (d) Negotiation and settlement of all easements, rights of way and any other minor Commercial Property matters.
- (e) Negotiating terms for various licences and easements in respect of matters such as filming on Council property, fire escape routes, advertising hoardings and all other temporary uses of land and buildings.
- (f) Ensuring all necessary Notices are served within the statutory time limits.
- (g) Ensuring all occupiers conform to the terms and conditions of their lease.
- (h) Taking action for breach of leases discovered prior to instructing solicitors.
- 22.7 The TMO shall report to the Council for approval of the following:
 - (a) Negotiation and settlement of all lease renewals.
 - (b) Negotiation and settlement of all new lettings.
 - (c) Approving alterations to existing leases including for example such matters as change of use and assignment.

In so doing, the TMO shall provide the Council with sufficient information to enable it to consider the proposed leases and lettings.

The TMO shall also present to the Council, within four weeks of the end of each quarter, a report setting out details of all activity undertaken by the TMO in respect of the Commercial Property in that quarter.

- 22.8 Estate and lease management of the Commercial Property must be undertaken in an efficient, effective and economic manner to the reasonable satisfaction of the Council and in particular to conform with the performance indicators listed below.
 - (a) To seek to optimise the use of Commercial Property for the benefit of tenants, lessees and the Housing Revenue Account.
 - (b) To agree terms for rent and lease renewals within three months before the relevant date or to have considered referring the matter to arbitration or Court as appropriate.
 - (c) To seek to minimise rent arrears on the Commercial Property.
 - (d) To seek to minimise the period a property remains vacant.
 - (e) To undertake all estate management tasks in a professional manner.
 - (f) To provide the Council with any information reasonably requested pertaining to the Commercial Property.

23. TEMPORARY ACCOMMODATION MANAGEMENT

- 23.1 The TMO is responsible for all day to day issues arise that arise from the management of the temporary accommodation shown on the Schedule in Chapter 1. The schedule will be updated annually by the TMO and a copy will be provided to the Council. This is also to include all ancillary land associated with the Property.
- 23.2 In undertaking its responsibilities, the TMO must ensure that whether it undertakes the above work from within its own staff or from an external source that the personnel engaged on providing this service are of an acceptable standard and calibre.
- 23.3 The Council retains responsibility for the following:

- (a) Any strategic decisions concerning the proposed acquisition or disposal of these properties; before reaching a decision on any acquisition or disposal the Council will consult with the TMO on any such proposals which are likely to affect the management of these properties.
- (b) The Clientside monitoring of these arrangements, including arranging contract monitoring meetings. The frequency of these meeting will be determined by the Housing Commissioning Team who will review the management performance of the TMO and discuss operational issues such as when additional Council properties (both General Fund and HRA) become available to be used as temporary accommodation.

CHAPTER 7

Staffing and Management of the Relationship between the TMO and the Council

- THE TRANSFER OF STAFF FROM THE COUNCIL TO THE TMO WHERE THERE IS A TRANSFER OF AN UNDERTAKING BY VIRTUE OF THE TRANSFER OF UNDERTAKINGS (PROTECTION OF EMPLOYMENT) REGULATIONS 1981
- 1.1 The Council agrees that there was a transfer of an undertaking under the agreements with the TMO referred to in the Articles of Agreement by virtue of the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 1981 and the staff had an automatic right to transfer to the employment of the TMO on the same terms and conditions as they had with the Council.
- 1.2 Clause not included.
- 1.3 The TMO Staff continue to participate in the Local Government Pension Scheme ("the Scheme") and new TMO staff will be offered membership in accordance with the rules of the Scheme. The TMO will enter into and comply with the conditions of the Council's Pensions Admission Agreement.
- 2. EMPLOYMENT OF STAFF (OTHER THAN THOSE TRANSFERRING UNDER CLAUSE 1)
- 2.1 The duties of any staff employed by the TMO and their terms and conditions of employment (including salaries and rates of pay) will be decided by the TMO. The TMO's recruitment policy, disciplinary procedures, and standard terms and conditions for staff are set out in the Annex.
- 2.2 In employing the Staff the TMO will comply with:

- a) the TMO's Equal Opportunities Policy and Procedures (see Chapter 1 clause 10); and
- b) the obligations imposed by statute.

3. SECONDMENT OF COUNCIL STAFF TO TMO STAFF

3.1 Clause not included.

4. EMPLOYMENT OF CONTRACTORS

- 4.1 The TMO will engage contractors to provide the services the TMO considers it needs to contract out in order to fulfil its obligations under this Agreement. The TMO will not enter into a contract with any contractor which is not in accordance with its standing orders or equivalent policy and this Agreement.
- 4.2 The TMO will only appoint contractors who:
 - have the capacity to do work required by the TMO to an acceptable standard of quality;
 - b) have adequate public and employer's liability insurance, or professional indemnity insurance if appropriate;
 - c) give the TMO an undertaking to comply with obligations imposed by statute;
 - d) if they are to repair or service electrical installations, are registered with the National Inspection Council for Electrical Installation Contractors or another equivalent body in another Member State of the European Union; and
 - e) if they are to service or install gas appliances, are registered with the Council for the Registration of Gas Safe Register or another equivalent body in another Member State of the European Union.

- 4.3 The TMO will only enter into a contract for management, support, repairs or other services, or for Major Works, with a contractor in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- 4.4 In any case where EU Directive 77/62 (award of public supply contracts), 71/305 (award of public works contracts), or 92/50 (award of public service contracts) ("a public contract Directive") applies, the provisions of this clause will not apply to the extent that they are incompatible with obligations arising under a public contract Directive, or with measures implementing a public contract Directive in the United Kingdom.

5. ACCESS TO COUNCIL OFFICERS

5.1 The Council will ensure the TMO has access to all the Council officers with whom the TMO requires or is likely to require contact in order to fulfil its obligations under this Agreement. A List of Council Officers will be sent to the TMO and updated when necessary.

6. LIAISON OFFICERS

6.1 Clause not included. See Council's procedure guide in the Schedule 3.

7. TMO LIAISON COMMITTEE

7.1 Clause not included.

8. THE COUNCIL'S NOMINEE

- 8.1 The Council may nominate four nominees (or such greater number as the TMO requests, provided that that number is less than the number of resident members on the TMO Board) to serve as a full voting member or full voting members of any TMO Board.
- 8.2 The Council will ensure that any nominee will act in the TMO's best interests and will support and assist the TMO in exercising its management functions under this Agreement.

- 8.3 The TMO will co-opt any person nominated by the Council under this clause to serve as a full voting member of the TMO Board to which the person has been nominated.
- 8.4 Any nomination by the Council under this clause will be in writing and will state:
 - a) the name and address of the person nominated;
 - b) and the length of time (not exceeding three years without renomination) for which the person is to serve as the Council's nominee.
- 8.5 Any person nominated by the Council under this clause to serve on the TMO Board may attend and speak (but not vote) at general meetings of the TMO.

9. HELP TO THE TMO

- 9.1 The Council will consider all written requests made by the TMO for help in carrying out any of the obligations of the TMO under this Agreement.
- 9.2 Where a request for help is made by the TMO under this clause the Council will consider the TMO's request and give the TMO written notice of the Council's decision within 21 days of receipt of the request, and:
 - a) if it is within the power of the Council and the Council is reasonably able to do so, grant the TMO's request, subject to such terms and conditions (including payment) as the Council may reasonably require; or
 - b) if it refuses the request, give reasons why the Council cannot grant the request in its written notice.

- 9.3 Where the Council agrees to a request for help, the terms and conditions will be confirmed in writing between the Council and the TMO.
- 9.4 The Council agrees to respond to all correspondence from the TMO on matters other than those falling within clause 9.1 within a period that is reasonable for the item of correspondence concerned.

10. SERVICE OF NOTICES

- 10.1 Any notice served by the Council or the TMO under the following clauses:
 - a) Chapter 1, clause 19 (notices relating to failure to perform);
 - b) Chapter 1, clause 20 (notices relating to the ending of this Agreement);
 - c) Chapter 3, clause 3 (notices relating to rent arrears control);
 - d) Chapter 6, clause 18 (notices relating to Right to Buy applications); and
 - e) Chapter 7, clause 18 (notices relating to dispute or arbitration).

will either be served by email or by hand and receipt acknowledged by the Council's nominated officer or be sent by recorded delivery post to the Council's Offices or, as the case may be, to the TMO's Company Secretary at its Head Office.

10.2 All other written notices may be served by post, and service is deemed to be effected by properly addressing, pre-paying and posting a letter containing the notice and to have been effected at the time at which the letter would be delivered in the ordinary course of post. In the event of a dispute arising as to the service of a notice the burden of proof of posting will rest with the sender.

10.3 Except for the notices mentioned in clause 10.1, any notice or letter which the TMO sends to the Council under the terms of this Agreement is to be sent to the Council's appropriate Chief Officer at the Council's Offices. Any notice or letter which the Council sends to the TMO under the terms of this Agreement is to be sent to the Company Secretary of the TMO at the TMO's Head Office.

11. MISDIRECTED NOTICES

- 11.1 The TMO will within five working days pass on to the Council any notice or application concerning a Property dwelling served on the TMO in respect of a matter for which it does not exercise management functions under this Agreement.
- 11.2 The Council will within five working days pass on to the TMO any notice or application concerning a Property dwelling served on the Council in respect of a matter for which the TMO exercises management functions under this Agreement.

12. NOTICE OF LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

- 12.1 The Council will within five working days notify the TMO of the commencement of any legal proceedings that may affect the exercise of the TMO's management functions under this Agreement and of every step that has been taken in such proceedings and the outcome of each such step.
- 12.2 The TMO will within five working days notify the Council of the commencement of any legal proceedings that may affect the Council as owner of the Property and of every step that has been taken in such proceedings and the outcome of each such step.

13. INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED

13.1 The TMO will provide the Council with any information the Council may require in order to comply with the obligations imposed on the Council

- by law, including any information required by the Regulator District Auditor or the Council's Internal Auditor to carry out their duties.
- 13.2 The Council will provide the TMO with any information the TMO may reasonably request in order for it to carry out its management functions under this Agreement.

14. CHANGES IN MANAGEMENT OR OWNERSHIP

- 14.1 The Council will consult and involve the TMO at an early stage of any discussions or proposals to transfer or dispose of its interest in the whole or part of the Property or to transfer its management functions in respect of its housing stock to another provider, including any proposal to set up an Arms Length Management Organisation.
- 14.2 The TMO will inform the Council in writing as soon as possible if:
 - the TMO resolves to investigate a transfer of ownership of the
 Property; and
 - b) the TMO resolves to be the nominee purchaser in an application made by the qualifying tenants under section 13 of the Leasehold Reform, Housing and Urban Development Act 1993 (leasehold enfranchisement) claiming to exercise the Right to Enfranchise.
- 14.3 The Council will inform the TMO in writing as soon as possible:
 - a) of the progress of a matter mentioned in clause 14.1; and
 - b) if it receives any notice under section 13 of the Leasehold Reform Housing and Urban Development Act 1993 (leasehold enfranchisement) that any person is claiming the Right to Enfranchise.

15. STATUTORY CONSULTATION

- 15.1 Subject to the provisions of clauses 6 and 7 of Chapter 4 and of clause 15.2, the TMO will carry out consultation with tenants or leaseholders required by statute ("statutory consultation").
- 15.2 If on any particular occasion the Council wishes to consult tenants or leaseholders directly, the Council will request the TMO's consent. Such consent will not be withheld or delayed without good reason.
- 15.3 If the Council wishes the TMO to carry out statutory consultation on a particular matter the Council will send to the TMO a written request which:
 - informs the TMO of the matter or matters on which the Council wishes to consult; and
 - b) states the minimum length of the consultation period and the date by which the TMO is to complete the consultation.
- 15.4 The Council will provide the TMO with such additional information or assistance as the TMO may require in consulting tenants or leaseholders.
- 15.5 The TMO will after receiving a request either:
 - consult tenants and leaseholders by taking such action as may
 be necessary to comply with the Council's request; or
 - b) within 14 days of receipt of the request inform the Council that it does not wish to consult on this matter and authorise the Council to consult directly.
- 15.6 The Council will meet any extra costs not included in the Allowances and reasonably incurred by the TMO in carrying out any consultation under this clause.

16. NON-STATUTORY CONSULTATION

- 16.1 The Council or the TMO may carry out such non-statutory consultation with the lawful residents of the Property dwellings as they consider desirable in relation to any matter within the scope of this Agreement.
- 16.2 Where the Council or the TMO wishes to carry out non-statutory consultation, it will inform the other party that it proposes to carry out such consultation, and the matters on which it wishes to consult. The other party will provide such information and assistance as the party carrying out the consultation may reasonably require.

17. COMPLAINTS ABOUT THE TMO'S OR COUNCIL'S PERFORMANCE AS MANAGER OF THE PROPERTY DWELLINGS

- 17.1 If a tenant, leaseholder or freeholder makes a complaint about the performance of the TMO or the Council in managing the dwelling, the Management Complaint will be investigated in accordance with the Management Complaints Policy and Procedure set out in Schedule 4.
- 17.2 The TMO will provide the Council with the assistance and information it may reasonably require in dealing with a Housing Ombudsman's investigations of a Management Complaint about the TMO's performance as manager of the Property.

18. DISPUTES AND ARBITRATION

18.1 Subject to the provisions of clause 18.2, if a dispute between the Council and the TMO arises out of the operation of this Agreement, the Council or, as the case may be, the TMO may serve on the other party a Notice of Dispute, whether or not this clause is referred to in the relevant clause of the Agreement. The notice will state the nature of the dispute and the action the aggrieved party wishes the other party to take in order to resolve it.

- 18.2 Where a case falls within clause 19 of Chapter 1 (failure to perform), a Notice of Dispute may only be served:
 - by the TMO following the service of a Breach Notice on it by the Council;
 - ii) by the Council following the service of a Failure Notice on it by the TMO; and
 - iii) where one party does not accept the reasons that have been given by the other party as to why, following service of the Notice, it is not able to comply with the requirements of the Notice.
- 18.3 If the Council serves a Notice of Dispute on the TMO, the TMO will, within 14 days of receiving it, consider the dispute at the TMO Board. The TMO will inform the Council in writing of its response and the action (if any) it intends to take to resolve the dispute within seven days of the TMO Board Meeting.
- 18.4 If the Council is not satisfied with the TMO's response to the Notice of Dispute, the Council may in writing:
 - a) request the TMO to give reasoned consideration as to whether the dispute could be settled by mediation or some other form of alternative dispute resolution and to respond in writing within seven days of the request; or
 - b) request the TMO to convene a Special General Meeting to consider the dispute. The TMO will within seven days of receiving the request convene a Special General Meeting to be held on the earliest date which complies with the notice provisions of the TMO's constitution for such a meeting. The TMO will inform the Council of its final response and the action (if any) that it intends to take to resolve the dispute within seven days of the Special General Meeting.

- 18.5 If the TMO serves a Notice of Dispute on the Council, the appropriate Chief Officer of the Council will consider the dispute within 14 days of receiving the Notice of Dispute. The Council will inform the TMO in writing of its response and the action (if any) it intends to take to resolve the dispute within 21 days of receiving the Notice of Dispute.
- 18.6 If the TMO is not satisfied with the Council's response to the Notice of Dispute, the TMO may in writing:
 - request the Council to give reasoned consideration as to whether the dispute could be settled by mediation or some other form of alternative dispute resolution and to respond in writing within seven days of the request; or
 - b) request the Council to consider the dispute at the next meeting of the appropriate Council body. The meeting will consider the dispute and will inform the TMO in writing of the Council's final response and the action (if any) that the Council intends to take to resolve the dispute within seven days of the meeting.
- 18.7 The provisions of Schedule 5 (Alternative Dispute Resolution Procedure) will apply where a request has been made under clause 18(4)(a) or 18(6)(a).
- 18.8 If after the above disputes procedure has been followed the dispute remains unresolved or one party does not follow the dispute process, the Council or, as the case may be, the TMO may refer the dispute to arbitration under the Arbitration Act 1996, giving notice in writing to the other party.
- 18.9 Applications for arbitration will be made to the Chartered Institute of Arbitrators in accordance with the Arbitration Scheme in Schedule 6. The arbitrator will be appointed and the arbitration procedure carried out in accordance with Schedule 6. The decision of the arbitrator will be binding on the TMO and the Council.

18.10 Nothing in this clause will limit the right of the Council or the TMO to pursue other lawful remedies, including ending this Agreement under clause 20 of Chapter 1, in the event of the Council or the TMO failing to carry out their respective management functions under this Agreement.

19. INFORMATION TO THE SECRETARY OF STATE

19.1 The Council and the TMO will provide the Secretary of State with any information the Secretary of State may reasonably require about the TMO or the working of this Agreement.

CHAPTER 8

Performance, Monitoring and Reviewing of Standards

1. THE TMO'S PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

- 1.1 In carrying out its management functions under this Agreement the TMO agrees to comply with the policies, procedures and performance standards set out in the Schedules to this Agreement.
- 1.2 To ensure that the TMO complies with the provisions of clause 1.1 the TMO agrees to set the TMO's Key Performance Indicators ("KPIs"), which enable the TMO to measure its performance against the standards it is required to achieve. The Key Performance Indicators will be set in accordance with the provisions of the Schedule.
- 1.3 The TMO agrees to provide information to enable the Council to monitor the effective performance on the TMO. The TMO's Key Performance Indicators will:
 - a) be set in consultation with the Council;
 - b) take into account the length of time the TMO has managed the Property dwellings under this Agreement, the size of the TMO and any local circumstances which may affect performance;
 - c) broadly reflect the targets set by the Council for the management and maintenance of the comparator area specified in the Annex which is under the Council's direct management or managed by another organisation;
 - d) include targets set by the TMO to reflect local circumstances; and
 - e) include, at the Starting Date, the performance indicators listed in the Schedule, which can be varied as provided for in the Schedule.

2. THE COUNCIL'S PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

- 2.1 In carrying out its management functions under this Agreement the Council agrees to comply with the performance standards set out in the Schedules to this Agreement when carrying out, in relation to the Property, those of its management functions that are not, under this Agreement, being exercised by the TMO.
- 2.2 To demonstrate that the Council is complying with its obligations under clause 2.1 the Council will set out the Council's Key Performance Indicators, which enable the Council to measure its performance against the standards it is required to achieve.
- 2.3 The Council's Key Performance Indicators will be set in accordance with the provisions of the Schedule, and can be varied as provided for in the Schedule.

3. REGULAR MONITORING AND DEVELOPMENT MEETINGS

- 3.1 The TMO will provide such information and access to records as the Council may reasonably need to monitor the TMO's performance.
- 3.2 The Council will hold a Monitoring and Development Meeting with the TMO at least once every six months for the purposes of:
 - a) monitoring the performance of the TMO in carrying out its management functions under this Agreement; and
 - b) monitoring the performance of the Council in carrying out its management functions under this Agreement.

Each party will provide the other party with sufficient information, including finance information and information on KPIs, no less than 14 days before the date of the meeting to enable monitoring to be properly carried out.

- 3.3 In light of the periodic monitoring meetings the TMO and the Council should agree on any follow up action. Where it is agreed the Council will prepare a report which evaluates the TMO's and its own performance, this should be sent to the TMO Board and its contents fed into the Council's own internal monitoring arrangements.
- 3.4 The Council will ensure that the obligations imposed on the TMO under clause 3.2 are not so onerous, as to prevent the TMO from fulfilling its obligations under this Agreement or to impair its ability to fulfil those obligations.

4. ANNUAL REVIEW

- 4.1 The Council and the TMO should agree the frequency with which the TMO reviews its performance, and the arrangements for such a review. This should not be more frequently than once per year, and should involve the TMO comparing its performance against the agreed key performance indicators. Where the TMO requests the Council not to publish any indicator on the grounds that it may reveal confidential information about a tenant or employee, the Council will comply with the request if it is reasonable to do so in the particular circumstances of the case. The Council will provide the necessary information for the TMO to publish the TMO's Performance Report.
- 4.2 The TMO will send a copy of the TMO's Performance Report to the Council. It is good practice for the TMO to also make available information regarding its performance to every tenant, leaseholder and freeholder. The TMO may also make the information available to others, on request. The Council and TMO should decide on the next steps following the performance review report, ideally within three months of completion. This could include a meeting to consider their respective performance and decide on the action needed to rectify any deficiencies in the TMO's or the Council's performance. Nothing in this clause prevents the Council or the TMO taking action for breach of this

Agreement in respect of deficiencies in performance under clause 19 of Chapter 1.

4.3 Within three months of the date of a Review Meeting the Council will produce a report of the meeting. This report should be made available to the TMO's Board.

5. EQUALITIES AND DIVERSITY

5.1 The Council and the TMO should decide how frequently the Council measures the effectiveness of the TMO's Equalities and Diversity Policy and Procedures and report to the TMO's Board on its findings. The TMO will consider the report and make such changes as the Council may reasonably require ensuring that the TMO complies with implementing its Equality and Diversity Policy and Procedures (see Chapter 1, clause 10).

6. PERIODIC AND SPECIAL REVIEWS

- 6.1 The Council and the TMO will decide the arrangements for measuring the total performance of the TMO in carrying out its management functions under this Agreement. Subject to clauses 6.7 this review should not be held more frequently than once every three year. In monitoring the TMO's performance the Council and the TMO should agree the matters to be included.
- 6.2 As soon as may be practicable after completing the review the Council will produce a Review Report which will:
 - a) identify the deficiencies (if any) in the functioning or performance of the TMO
 - b) make positive recommendations as to the action and practical steps which the TMO needs to take; and
 - c) set out the periods within which the Council considers that remedial action should be taken

The Council will provide the TMO with a copy of the Review Report as soon as it is available.

- 6.3 Within two months of receipt of the Review Report the TMO will respond in writing to the Review Report setting out:
 - the recommendations for action which the TMO accepts, setting out the TMO's plan and periods within which those recommendations will be implemented; and
 - b) the findings and recommendations (if any) with which the TMO disagrees, stating the reasons for the disagreement and the evidence relied upon as showing that the Council has reached incorrect conclusions.
- 6.4 If the TMO disagrees with the Review Report and responds to it under clause 6.3 b), the Council will, within one month of receiving the TMO's response, give reasoned consideration to the TMO's response and, in writing, either:
 - a) accept the TMO's response and amend the findings and recommendations for action in the Review Report; or
 - b) give reasons why the TMO's response is not accepted by the Council and require the TMO, within one month, to submit its written plan for implementing the recommendations.
- 6.5 If a disagreement remains between the Council and the TMO after the Council has given reasons in accordance with clause 6.4 b) why it requires the recommendations in the Review Report to be implemented, the disagreement will be settled by using the procedure for settling disputes specified in clause 18 of Chapter 7.
- 6.6 The Review Report will form the basis of the information presented to the tenants and leaseholders by the TMO before a decision under

- clause 17 of Chapter 1 as to whether the TMO is to continue as manager of the Property dwellings.
- 6.7 Where the Council has reason to believe that there are serious failings in the financial performance, management or governance of the TMO, and that there is no realistic prospect of remedying the situation by taking action under any other provision of this Agreement, it may carry out a Special Review under the provisions of this clause even though the previous review took place within the last two years. The consent of the TMO is required that the persons proposed by the Council to carry out the Special Review may so act, but such consent is not to be unreasonably withheld.
- 6.8 The carrying out of a Special Review does not prevent the Council from taking action against the TMO for breach of this Agreement in respect of deficiencies in performance under Clause 19 of Chapter 1.

7. TMO STRATEGIC DOCUMENTS AND POLICIES

- 7.1 The TMO will provide the Council with a programme of relevant policy reviews and updates scheduled each year so that a decision can be made if the policies are subject to approval by the Council. The TMO will provide all the relevant background information and representatives to outline any proposals.
- 7.2 The TMO will be responsible for informing members of the TMO Board where there are new strategy and policy documents being introduced, subject to consultation or being implemented.

CHAPTER 9

Definition of Terms and Location of First Use of a Term

This Chapter provides definitions of the terms which are in **Bold Letters** in the text of this Agreement. The Chapter and clause reference given for each term locates where the term is first used in the Agreement.

Allowances

(Chapter 1, clause 18 and Chapter 5, clause 1)

The annual sum of money paid by the Council to the **TMO** to carry out the **TMO's** management functions under this Agreement.

Annual Accounts

(Chapter 5, clause 10)

The financial statements prepared under Companies Act and Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in the UK (UK GAAP) is the body of accounting standards and other guidance published by the UK Accounting Standards Board (ASB).

ALMO

(Title Page, Chapter 1 clause 4 and Chapter 5 clause 1)

The TMO is recognised by the Approved Person as an Arms Length Management Organisation for major works.

Annual Review

(Chapter 8, clause 4)

Annual review by the Council and the **TMO** of the **TMO**'s and the Council's performance during the previous **Financial Year**.

Annual Review Meeting

(Chapter 8, clause 4)

The annual meeting between the **TMO** and the Council to review their respective performance.

Anti-Social Behaviour and Harassment Policy and Procedure

(Chapter 6, clause 9)

The policy and procedure set out in Schedule 6 to Chapter 6 with which the **TMO** is to comply in dealing with cases of anti-social behaviour and harassment.

Application to Exchange

(Chapter 6, clause 12)

An application from a secure tenant who wishes to exercise the Right to Exchange under section 92 of the Housing Act 1985.

Approved Person

(Chapter 1, clause 18)

A person, approved by the Secretary of State under the Right to Manage Regulations, to confirm the competence of the TMO to take on the range of management functions chosen.

Arrears Prevention and Control Procedures

(Chapter 3, clause 1)

The procedures agreed between the Council and the **TMO** that will be used for the prevention and control of **Rent** arrears and for managing cases of arrears.

Breach Notice

(Chapter 1, clause 19)

Written notice from the Council to the **TMO** that the **TMO** is in breach of the Agreement because it is failing to exercise a management function or management task to the performance standards referred to in clause 1 of Chapter 8, or there has been a financial breach by the **TMO**. A **Breach Notice** will normally only be served after failure by the **TMO** to implement an improvement plan.

Breach

(Chapter 6, clause 7)

A breach of the terms in the tenancy, lease or freehold covenant.

Claim to the Right of Succession

(Chapter 6, clause 16)

A claim that a person is qualified to succeed to the tenancy of a dwelling under sections 87 to 90 of the Housing Act 1985, and updated by section 160 of the Localism Act 2011.

Commercial Property

(Chapter 3, clause 2.1)

The garages, hardstandings and parking spaces ancillary to the Property, property outside the HRA, temporary accommodation, intermediate housing, shops, artist's studios, and any other properties that the Council shall so determine to be managed by the TMO and listed in Schedule 1 of Chapter 1.

Code of Confidentiality

(Chapter 1, clause 9.4)

The Data Protection Statement of the TMO.

Constitution

(Chapter 1, clause 3.1)

The Articles of Association of the TMO.

Consultation requirements

(Chapter 4, clause 6)

The requirements of sections 20 and 20ZA of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985 in relation to service charges.

Contract Works Limit

Clause not included.

Council's Approved List

Clause not included.

Council's Key Performance Indicators

(Chapter 8, clause 2)

The performance indicators set up by the Council to measure the standard of the Council's performance of its retained obligations under this Agreement.

Council's Offices

(Chapter 7, clause 10)

The offices of the Council to which all notices required by the Agreement which are sent by post, are to be sent.

Council's Representatives

(Chapter 7, clause 7)

The elected councillors or officers representing the Council on the Liaison Committee.

Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership

(Chapter 6, clause 2)

A statutory partnership formed in accordance with the provisions of the Crime and Disorder Act 1998 in every local government area.

Equal Opportunities Policy and Procedures

(Chapter 1, clause 10)

The **TMO's** Equal Opportunities Policies and Procedures set out in Schedule 2 to Chapter 1.

Estate Services

(Chapter 2, clause 10)

Services provided by the **TMO** or the Council in respect of an estate.

Failure Notice

(Chapter 1, clause 19)

Written notice from the TMO to the Council that the Council is not fulfilling one or more of its obligations in respect of management

functions not being exercised by the **TMO** or its obligations under the Agreement.

Financial Procedures

(Chapter 5, clause 2)

The agreement between the Council and the **TMO** as to the financial procedures to be operated by the **TMO**, set out in Schedule 2.

Financial Report

(Chapter 5, clause 10, Option A)

The Annual Accounts for the past Financial Year.

Financial Year

(Chapter 5, clause 6)

The **TMO's** financial year will be from 1 April to 31 March of the following year. This should be the same as the Council's financial year.

Flexible tenancies

(Chapter 6, clause 12.1)

A secure tenancy with a term of not less than 2 years and not more than 5 years.

Former Tenants' Arrears

(Chapter 3, clause 5)

The total amount of rent arrears debts owed to the Council by former tenants at the **Starting Date**.

Ground Rent

(Chapter 4, clause 4)

An amount paid annually to the Council, as landlord, that is not related to the services provided.

Improvement Notice

(Chapter 2, clause 12)

A written notice from a tenant claiming the Right to Improve under the terms of Section 97 of the Housing Act 1985 or from a leaseholder seeking consent to improve under the terms of his or her lease.

Improvement Plan

(Chapter 1, clause 19)

Plan agreed by the Council and the **TMO** to improve the **TMO's** performance or prevent serious financial breaches by it.

Improvements Policy and Procedure

(Chapter 2, clause 12)

The policy and procedure agreed between the Council and the **TMO** and set out in Schedule 7 to Chapter 2 where an **Improvement Notice** is served by a tenant or a leaseholder having a right to improve his or her dwelling.

Insurance Repairs

(Chapter 2, clause 9)

Repairs to dwellings arising from events that are covered by the Council's buildings insurance policy (such as storm damage, subsidence, fire damage, damage causes by burglary and consequential damage caused by flooding, or burst or leaking pipes).

Introductory Tenancy

(Chapter 6, clause 5)

A tenancy granted for an initial, trial period of one year, during which it cannot become a secure tenancy.

Leaseholder

(Chapter 1, clause 2)

A person who has bought his or her house or flat without purchasing the freehold of the property and is holding a lease of more than 21 years.

Local Lettings Policy

(Chapter 6, clause 2)

Policy setting out local lettings priorities for the TMO area which is included in the Council's published allocation scheme.

List of Council Officers

(Chapter 7, clause 5)

The names, addresses and telephone numbers of the officers of the Council whom the **TMO** may need to contact in order to fulfil its obligations under this Agreement.

Major Works

(Chapter 2, clause 6)

Cyclical redecoration and associated repairs, structural repairs, renewal of components, fixtures or fittings, and improvements to dwellings considered by the Council to be necessary or desirable.

Management and Maintenance Costs

(Chapter 5, clause 3)

Part of the HRA, costs incurred by the **TMO** in exercising its management functions, including the carrying out of repairs.

Management Complaint

(Chapter 7, clause 17)

A complaint by a tenant, leaseholder of freeholder about the performance of the Council or the **TMO** in managing the **Property**.

Management Complaints Policy and Procedure

(Chapter 7, clause 17)

The written policy set out in Schedule 4 to Chapter 7, which sets out the arrangements for dealing with **Management Complaints**.

Management Functions

(Chapter 2, clause 1)

Management functions exercised by the **TMO** under the Agreement in respect of the **Property**.

Modular Management Agreement

(Chapter 1, clause 4)

The approved form of management agreement required by the **Right** to **Manage Regulations** which an individual agreement must conform to.

Monitoring and Development Meeting

(Chapter 8, clause 3)

Meeting between the Council and the **TMO** held at least once every six months to monitor the performance of the **TMO** and the Council in carrying out their respective management functions under this Agreement.

Notice of Dispute

(Chapter 7, clause 18)

A written notice served either by the Council on the **TMO** or by the **TMO** on the Council stating that a dispute between the parties has arisen, the nature of the dispute and the action the aggrieved party wishes the other party to take in order to resolve it.

Planned Maintenance Repairs

(Chapter 2, clause 1)

Cyclical and programmed repairs, including planned preventative repairs.

Property

(Chapter 1, clause 2)

The housing and other land listed in Schedule 1 to Chapter 1 which shall where the context so admits include the Commercial Property.

Property Dwelling

(Chapter 1, clause 2)

A dwelling listed in Schedule 1 to Chapter 1.

Rent

(Chapter 3, clause 1)

The rent due from tenants including any charge for the provision of services.

Repair Notice

(Chapter 2, clause 3)

Written notice from the **TMO** to the Council that the Council is not carrying out a repair it has agreed to carry out or is within its repairing obligations as landlord, or written notice from the Council to the **TMO** that the **TMO** is not carrying out a repair it has agreed to carry out. The notice can also claim that the standards and time scales agreed are not being complied with.

Responsive Repairs

(Chapter 2, clause 1)

Repairs that cannot be planned or included in a repair programme, covering day-to-day repairs, group repairs, void repairs and minor works.

Review Report

(Chapter 8, clause 6)

The report produced by the Council on its completion of a **Periodic Review** or **Special Review**.

Right of Succession Notice

(Chapter 6, clause 16)

Notice sent by the **TMO** to the Council when it has received a **Claim to** a **Right of Succession**.

Definition of Terms and First Use of a Term

Right of Succession Policy

(Chapter 6, clause 16)

Policy operated by the Council in relation to the right of succession as set out in Annex B to Chapter 6.

Right to Buy

(Chapter 1, clause 18 and Chapter 6, clause 17)

The statutory Right to Buy, which secure tenants may exercise under the provisions of Part 5 of the Housing Act 1985.

Right to Enfranchise

(Chapter 1, clause 18 and Chapter 7, clause 14)

The statutory right of leaseholders under the Leasehold Reform Housing and Urban Development Act 1993 to enfranchise the freehold of the building in which their leasehold property is situated.

Right to Manage

(Chapter 1, clause 18)

The rights exercisable by **TMOs** under the **Right to Manage Regulations**.

Right to Manage Regulations

(Chapter 1, clause 3)

The Housing (Right to Manage) (England) Regulations 2012

Right to Repair Claim

(Chapter 2, clause 13)

A claim made under the Right to Repair Regulations.

Right to Repair Regulations

(Chapter 2, clause 13)

The Local Housing Authorities (Right to Repair) Regulations 1994.

Secure tenant

(Chapter 1, clause 17)

A tenant who has been granted a tenancy under section 79 of the Housing Act 1985.

Selection of Tenants Policy and Procedure

(Chapter 6, clause 3)

Policy and Procedure operated by the Council or the **TMO** in selecting tenants of a vacant **Property dwelling**, as set out in Schedule 2 to Chapter 6.

Service Charges

(Chapter 4, clause 1)

The amount payable by leaseholders and freeholders for services provided by the Council or the **TMO** within the meaning of section 18 of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1985.

Service Charges Procedure

(Chapter 4, clause 1)

The procedure for dealing with leaseholder and freeholder service charges as set out in the Schedule to Chapter 4.

Special Review

(Chapter 8, clause 6)

A review that can be carried out by the Council if the Council has reason to believe that there are serious failings in the financial performance, management or governance of the **TMO**.

Starting Date

(Chapter 1, clause 5)

The Management Agreement starts on 1st December 2015.

Starting Date Arrears

(Chapter 3, clause 4)

The amount owed by tenants in arrears at the **Starting Date**, which the **TMO** will need to collect.

Supervision Notice

(Chapter 1, clause 19)

A notice served by the Council on the **TMO** with the effect that relevant management functions become exercisable by the Council's direction for such period as is specified in the notice.

Supervision Termination Notice

(Chapter 1, clause 19)

A notice served by the Council on the **TMO** with the effect of restoring to the **TMO** exercise of functions which were specified in the Supervision Notice, from a specified date.

Surplus Fund

(Chapter 5, clause 10)

The Profit and Loss Account as required by the Companies Act is shown in the **TMO's** Annual Accounts and on its balance sheet.

Tenancy Agreement

(Chapter 3, clause 2)

The agreement setting out the terms and conditions of a tenancy for a dwelling as set out in Annex to Chapter 6.

Tenancy Variation Notice

(Chapter 6, clause 6)

Notice served by either the Council or the **TMO** on the other party proposing to vary the terms of the **Tenancy Agreement**.

Tenant

(Chapter 1, clause 2)

A periodic or fixed term tenant other than a leaseholder of a **Property Dwelling**.

TMO

(Title Page)

The tenant management organisation. A TMO is required to meet the conditions set out in regulation 1(4) of the **Right to Manage Regulations**.

TMO's Approved List

(Chapter 7, clause 4)

Clause not included.

TMO Board

(Chapter 7, clause 8)

A Board of the **TMO** properly constituted under the **TMO**'s Constitution.

TMO's Key Performance Indicators

(Chapter 8, clause 1)

The performance indicators set up in consultation with the Council to measure the standard of the **TMO's** performance of its obligations under this Agreement.

TMO's Performance Report

(Chapter 8, clause 4)

The report produced within three months of the end of the **Financial Year** by the **TMO**, which compares the **TMOs** and the Council performance against their respective key performance indicators.

TMO's Registered Office

(Chapter 7, clause 10)

The registered office of the **TMO**, which all notices required by the Agreement that are sent by post are to be sent.

Total Rent

(Chapter 3, clause 7)

A figure representing the rent that the Council would charge if managing the **Property**, plus any additional tenant service charges required by the **TMO**.

Warning Notice

(Chapter 1, clause 19)

If the TMO fails to rectify a problem after a **Breach Notice** the Council can issue a further written notice to the **TMO** (a **Warning Notice**) warning the TMO that unless a breach of the Agreement is remedied within 21 days the functions specified in the notice will be removed from the functions being exercised by the **TMO**.

Working day

Any day other than a Saturday, Sunday, or bank holiday.

TENANT MANAGEMENT ORGANISATION

Modular Management Agreement for Tenant Management Organisations

VOLUME 2: The Schedules

Contents

CHAPTER 1 General Provisions of the Agreement

Schedule 1 Property included in the Management Agreement

Schedule 1A Service Level Agreements and Contracts

Schedule 2 Equal Opportunities Policies and Procedures

Schedule 3 Supervision Notice Policy and Procedure

Schedule 3A Improvement Plan Monitoring

Annex A TMO's Constitution

CHAPTER 2 Repairs, Maintenance and Services Provision

Schedule 1 Functions and Performance Standards of the TMO and the Council in

respect of Repairs Planned Maintenance and Major Works Functions

Schedule 2 Management of Major Works Programmes

Schedule 3 Principles for the Management of Major Works Schemes

Schedule 4 The TMO Major Works Functions - Not included

Schedule 5 Compensation Policy

Schedule 6 TMO Services

Schedule 7 Improvements Policy and Procedure

Schedule 8 Right to Repair Policy and Procedure

Schedule 9 Asset Management Principles, and Processes for Asset Management

Projects and Hidden Homes Processes

CHAPTER 3 Rent (including Tenant Service Charges)

Schedule 1 Rent Collection and Arrears Control Procedure

Schedule 2 Tenant Service Charge Procedure

Schedule 3 Commercial Properties

CHAPTER 4 Leaseholder and Freeholder Service Charges

The Schedule Service Charges Procedure

CHAPTER 5 Financial Management

Schedule 1 HRA Financial Protocols

Schedule 2 Financial Procedures

Schedule 3 Accounts and Audit Standards

CHAPTER 6 Tenancy Management

Schedule 1 Introductory Meetings for Housing Applicants – Not included

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/11/2015

Schedule 2	Selection of Tenants Policy & Procedure – Not included
Schedule 3	Introductory Tenancies
Schedule 4	Tenancy Agreement Changes Procedure
Schedule 5	Breach of Tenancy Agreement, Term of a Lease, or Covenant in a Freehold Transfer
Schedule 6	Anti-Social Behaviour and Harassment Policy and Procedure
Schedule 7	Complaints Procedure
Schedule 8	Mutual Exchanges Policy And Procedure
Schedule 9	Voluntary Assignments
Schedule 10	Sub-Letting Policy
Schedule 11	Giving Consents
Schedule 12	Right To Buy: Enquiries before Exchange of Contracts
Annex A	The Tenancy Agreement
Annex B	Succession Policy

CHAPTER 7	Staffing and Management of the Relationship between the TMO and the Council
Schedule 1	Staff Transferred under the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 1981 (TUPE)
Schedule 2	The Secondment Arrangements for Council Staff – Not included
Schedule 3	Liaison Officer Role and Responsibilities - Not included
Schedule 4	Management Complaints Policy And Procedure
Schedule 5	Alternative Dispute Resolution Procedure
Schedule 6	Arbitration Procedure
The Annex	The Recruitment Policy, Disciplinary Procedure & Standard Terms &

CHAPTER 8 Performance, Monitoring and Reviewing of Standards

The Schedule Key Performance Indicators

Conditions for Staff

Property included in the Management Agreement

A list of the dwellings and description of other land and property (by postal number and address) which are covered by the terms of this Agreement are contained in

- (a) Location Map;
- (b) List of equipment and items owned by the Council which the TMO may use;
- (c) Property; and
- (d) Commercial Property.

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

SCHEDULE 1(A)

Service Level Agreements & Contracts

between the TMO and the Council

	Service	Key Contacts	Up to date	E-copy available
1	Pest Control	Ann Ramage	Yes	Yes
2	Legal Services	Janette Mullins	Yes	Yes
3	Finance	Steve Mellor/Roberto Cusano	Yes	See Chapter 2 Schedule 4
4	Commercial Property	David Vickerstaff	Yes	Yes
5	Burgess Field	Amanda Johnson	Yes	
6	Oremi and the Grove	Amanda Johnson	To be drafted	
7	Stable Way Contract	Roger Keane	Yes	Yes
8	Community Alarm System	Roger Keane		
9	Intermediate Housing	Roger Keane	To be drafted	
10	Temporary Accommodation Management	Roger Keane	To be drafted	

Equal Opportunities Policy and Procedures

A copy of the TMOs current equal opportunities policy is published on the TMOs website at www.kctmo.org.uk.



Supervision Notice Policy and Procedure

This paragraph sets out the circumstances and criteria in which a Supervision Notice may be served by the Council on the TMO. A Notice must not be served unless the Council is satisfied that there are serious failings in the financial performance, management or organisation of the TMO and there is no realistic prospect of remedying the situation by taking action under any other provision of the management agreement.

The Council will first seek to agree an Improvement Plan Chapter 1 clause 19 and will only use the Supervision Notice Procedure only as a last resort.

The Council must be reasonably satisfied that the situation and circumstances warrant this course of action.

The circumstances which may trigger service of a Notice include the following:

- An adverse Annual Review Chapter 8 clause 4;
- An adverse Five Year Review Chapter 8 clause 7; or
- An adverse Special Review Chapter 8 clause 7.

The information obtained in a review will inform the content of the proposed Supervision Notice.

Serious failings may fall within one of more of the following categories:

 Where the TMO committee has ceased to operate in a lawful or meaningful way and has no immediate plans to remedy the situation quickly;

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

- Where the TMO has mismanaged its housing management functions so that even most basic services are not being provided to tenants, and it has no immediate plans to remedy the situation (for example; where there is a significant increase in the level of complaints from tenants about services provide by the TMO);
- Where the TMO is taking decisions that are outside its powers and/or unlawful, and/or appears to be trading whilst insolvent;
- Where the TMO has consistently and over a long period of time failed to remedy problems which have been identified and agreed as needing action and as a result the service to tenants is being materially affected;
- An adverse annual external audit, an adverse internal audit report by the council or TMO failure to produce audited accounts within the specified timeframe in the TMO's constitution;
- Serious performance failures identified as a result of the regular monitoring visits or meetings and through performance indicator information provided by the TMO to the council;
- Consistent, continuing TMO failure to provide agreed monitoring information, provide agenda sets or allow council representatives to attend committee meetings; and
- Failure to allow the council to carry out a review under the management agreement Chapter 8 clause 7.

2. Service of Supervision Notice procedure

This paragraph 2 sets out the procedure for the council to propose serving a Supervision Notice and for the service of Supervision Notice:

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

General Provisions of the Agreement

The Council shall notify the TMO in writing that it proposes to serve a Supervision Notice on the TMO. The notification shall include the following:

- the reason for such action:
- the date it wishes to commence such action;
- the time period which it believes will be necessary for such action; and
- to the extent practicable, the effect on the TMO and its obligation to carry out management functions under this Agreement, any other relevant recommendations on the content of the proposed Supervision Notice;
- the name of the Council Officer responsible for serving the Supervision Notice;
- the name of the TMO Officer responsible for receiving the Supervision Notice
- the person from the Approved Panel which shall consist of not less than four persons two drawn from another Council and two from another TMO who have been approved by the parties as having the relevant knowledge and experience; (and who shall be independent of the parties and act impartially in the provision of all advice and assistance to the parties) who it proposes shall advise the parties on the reasonableness of the proposed action and make recommendations on the content of the proposed Supervision Notice.

The TMO's consent must be obtained to the person proposed by the Council to provide advice under this paragraph 2.

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

Volume 2 Chapter 1
General Provisions of the Agreement

The Independent Person

The Independent Person shall provide external scrutiny and act as an

external monitor when the Supervision Notice Procedure is being used.

The recommendations of the Independent Person shall be clear,

realistic and achievable within a reasonable timescale, having regard to

the circumstances of the case and financial and any other relevant

constraints.

The advice of the Independent Person shall be made available to the

Council and the TMO and both parties are required to accept the

recommendation made by the Independent Person.

3. Content of the Supervision Notice

The Supervision Notice must include the following:

A description of the serious problem or failing;

• The date on which the Notice is to come into effect, specifying the

period of the operation of the Notice (the initial period must not

exceed 6 months but may be extended for an additional period not

exceeding 3 months. When that period expires it may be extended

by a further additional period not exceeding 3 months);

A description of action already taken by the Council or the TMO to

remedy the problem or failing;

Specific action, by the Council or the TMO, which is reasonably

required to resolve the problem or remedy the failure;

The timetable for implementing the proposed action;

How progress will be monitored and reviewed including targets to

be achieved in order for the Supervision Notice to be terminated;

and

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

Volume 2 Chapter 1

General Provisions of the Agreement

How decisions on termination or extension of the Notice are to be

determined and implemented.

The effect of the Supervision Notice should be to allow a time-limited

intervention by the Council to provide extra support to the TMO to

remedy serious problems. During the period of the Notice the TMO

should normally be able to continue its management functions under

the management agreement under the direction of the Council.

Actions which may be specified in the Supervision Notice to remedy

serious failings include (but are not limited to) the following:

Providing additional information, advice, training and help to the

TMO;

Strengthening the TMO's monitoring arrangements;

Reviewing and strengthening the TMO's financial and reporting

systems and procedures;

Providing time-limited additional management support to the

TMO; and

Strengthening the TMO Board.

4. Reviewing progress and terminating the Supervision Notice

This paragraph sets out how progress on implementing action specified

in the Supervision Notice will be monitored, reviewed and reported.

Monitoring process is at Annex A. The Council and TMO representative

named in the Supervision Notice are responsible for taking action at

each stage of this procedure.

The Council (behaving in a reasonable manner and taking advice from

the Independent Person as appropriate) may end the Supervision by

service of a Supervision Termination Notice or extend it; or exercise

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

Volume 2 Chapter 1

General Provisions of the Agreement

any other rights under the Agreement, including ending the agreement

Chapter 1 clause 20.

If it is decided to end the agreement in accordance with clauses 19.8 to

19.12, the Council must give the TMO at least 3 months' notice in

writing that a Supervision Termination Notice is not to be served at the

end of the initial period of the Notice, or the first additional period. It

must set out how decisions are to be communicated and reported.

Monitoring arrangements shall include regular (monthly) review

meetings to monitor progress. The Supervision Notice must set targets

for what is required to be achieved in order to terminate the

Supervision Notice. Progress against these targets should determine

whether the Supervision Notice is to be extended or terminated.

Arrangements should be agreed for giving formal notice of a decision

on the Notice.

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

General Provisions of the Agreement

SCHEDULE 3A

TMO IMPROVEMENT PLAN MONITORING PROCESS

1. Introduction

The purpose of this paper is to set out the approach to the monitoring of the

Improvement Plan developed as a result of the work of the Partnership

Director, employed by the Council under the terms of the Variation to the TMO

Management Agreement approved by Key Decision 02918/08/H/A on 10 July

2008.

The Improvement Plan details a number of "improvement measures" that are

to drawn be out as targets and given milestones. These will be agreed at the

start of the process to ensure compliance and measures set in place if these

are not met.

2. Progress meeting and reporting

The TMO Executive Team will produce a monthly progress report against the

Improvement Plan in the TMO Board meeting reporting format.

The report will be submitted to the TMO Board by the Chief Executive of the

TMO. The Board will "sign off" the progress report.

A monthly progress meeting, called the TMO Improvement Plan Programme

Group, will be held between the TMO Chair and the Cabinet Member for

Housing and Property. Also attending will be the Director of Housing and the

Chief Executive of the TMO. The progress report will form the agenda for the

meetings and the meeting will be minuted as a formal record of progress.

The agreed Improvement Plan progress report will be sent to the Council at

least 4 working days before the Programme Group meeting. The Housing

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

Volume 2 Chapter 1

General Provisions of the Agreement

Clientside team will review the report and distribute to members of the

Programme Group.

Progress will also be reported to quarterly meetings of the Scrutiny Committee

for Housing and Property Services. Reporting is bi-annual and the

submission of reports will be co-ordinated by the Housing Clientside.

3. Implementing the Improvement Plan

The Improvement Plan will set out the targets and milestones for

achievement. They will be specific and the Council will be clear about what it

accepts as full implementation.

If the TMO are unable to meet these targets and milestones then action will be

taken in accordance with the Modular Management Agreement.

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

Annex A

TMO's Constitution



BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

Functions of the TMO in Respect of Repairs Planned Maintenance and Major Works and Performance Standards

- The TMO is responsible for all repair planned maintenance and Major Works functions for dwellings let on periodic secure tenancies or fixed term secure tenancies and flats or houses sold on long leases and freehold houses (except where the responsibility for repair and maintenance is that of a leaseholder or freeholder under his/her lease or deed of freehold transfer) are delegated to the TMO.
- All repair responsibilities for dwellings let on furnished tenancies.

SERVICE STANDARDS

The arrangements for managing repairs in respect of:

- Reporting repairs
- The priorities, timescales, and standards for completing each category of repair
- Planned maintenance
- Re-servicing of void properties
- Upkeep of communal areas
- Code of Conduct for repair staff and contractors
- Compliance with health and safety requirements
- Compensation (policy appended at Schedule 5)
- Arrangements for monitoring the quality of the repair service

And for Major Works are as per the current Tenants Handbook and Leaseholders Handbook published on the TMO website.

Principals for the management of Major Works schemes are contained in Schedule 2 below.

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

Management of the Major Works Programme

To be reviewed

Principles for the Management of Major Works Schemes

To be reviewed

TMO Major Works Functions

Not included

Compensation Policy



BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0

Date: 01/07/2015

TMO's Services

- 1) THE TMO SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR PROVIDING THE FOLLOWING SERVICES FOR FLATS LET TO TENANTS:
 - Cleaning of common parts of the Property including: Staircases and landings (including walls and ceilings) windows (where safely accessible), doors, floors, lifts and light fittings
 - Electricity supply for lighting the common parts and the replacement of light bulbs
 - Electricity or Gas Supply for the heating of common parts
 - Maintenance of radiators, pipework and fittings which are part of a communal heating system
 - General cleaning and upkeep of the common grounds and communal gardens of the Property including:
 - clearing litter from the Estate
 - cutting communal grassed areas and maintaining flower beds, trees and shrubs
 - clearing play areas and play equipment
 - sweeping, snow clearing and gritting of roads, paths, footpaths, courtyards and car parking areas
 - Lighting of the grounds, estate roads, footpaths, and car parking areas (including the replacement of the light bulbs)
 - Cleaning and removal of graffiti
 - The removal of domestic refuse and other waste

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

- The storage and removal of bulk refuse
- The treating and eradication of insect and rodent infestation
- Caretaking service including out-of-hour emergency service

2) THE TMO SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR PROVIDING THE FOLLOWING SERVICES FOR FLATS SOLD ON LONG LEASES:

- Cleaning of common parts of the Property including:
 - staircases and landings (including walls and ceilings)
 - windows (where safely accessible), doors, floors, lifts, lights and light fittings
- Electricity supply for lighting the common parts and the replacement of lights bulbs
- Electricity or gas supply for the heating of common parts
- Cleaning and general upkeep of the common grounds and communal gardens of the property including:
 - clearing litter from the Estate
 - cutting communal grassed areas and maintaining flower beds, trees and shrubs
 - clearing play areas and play equipment
 - sweeping, snow clearing and gritting of Estate roads, paths footpaths, courtyards and car parking areas
- Lighting of the grounds, estate roads, footpaths, and car parking areas (including the replacement of light bulbs)
- Cleaning and removal of graffiti
- The removal of domestic refuse and other waste

BWTMO MMA Vol 2 Issue: 1/0 Date: 01/07/2015

- The storage and removal of bulk refuse
- The treating and eradication of insect and rodent infestation
- Caretaking service including out-of-hours emergency service

3) THE TMO SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR PROVIDING THE FOLLOWING SERVICES FOR STREET HOUSES, HOUSES SOLD ON LONG LEASES AND FREEHOLD HOUSES (if on an Estate):

- Cleaning and general upkeep of the common grounds and communal gardens of the property including:
 - clearing litter from the Estate
 - cutting communal grassed areas and maintaining flower beds, trees and shrubs
 - sweeping play areas, Estate roads, paths, footpaths, courtyards and car parking areas (including gritting and snow clearing)
- Lighting of the grounds, courtyards, common paths, Estate roads, footpaths and car parking areas (including the replacement of light bulbs)
- Cleaning and removal of graffiti on common parts of the property
- The treating and eradication of insect and rodent infestation
- Caretaking service including out-of-hours emergency service

4) PERFORMANCE MONITORING

The TMO will develop performance monitoring where appropriate for each of the above services in consultation with the Estates Services Evaluation Group.

Improvements Policy



The current policy on Improvements is contained in the TMO Housing Procedure Manual.

Right to Repair

The current policy on Tenants' Right to Repair is contained in the TMO repairs handbook. The wording states:

Under the Secure Tenants of Local Housing Authorities (Right to Repair) Regulations 1994, you have a right to have certain repairs done within set time limits. They are called qualifying repairs. If we do not complete a qualifying repair within the correct time you have the right to ask us to get another approved contractor to do the work. If this contractor fails to do the work, you may seek compensation. Enquire at our Customer Service Centre or go to legislation.gov.uk for further details.

What if the work is not done on time?

We will always put your repair into a response time category. If the repair is not done within that response time let us know and we will follow it up immediately. The Tenants' Right to Repair entitles you to have certain 'qualifying' repairs done within set time scales. If your repair is a qualifying repair, this will be shown in your repair acknowledgement letter.

Asset Management Principles and Processes for Asset Management Projects and Hidden Homes

(To be reviewed)





Asset Management Projects Process with



AssetManagementPri nciples 171213 Final.

Rent Collection

Rent collection monitoring is set out in the Financial Protocols in Chapter 5, Schedule 1.

Service standards can found on the TMO website at http://www.kctmo.org.uk/subpage.php?main_id=8&sub_id=76

Rent Arrears Prevention and Control Protocols

Secure tenancies



Ch 3 Sch 1 Rent Arrears procedure - S

Former tenants



Ch 3 Sch 1 Former Tenants Arrears Proc

Tenants Service Charge and Procedure for Varying Tenant Service Charge Element of the Total Rent

Under Development

Rents and Service Charges from Commercial Properties



KCTMO - Corporate Property - SLA - Appr

THE SCHEDULE

LEASEHOLD SERVICE CHARGE PROCEDURE



HRA Financial Protocols

INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. The Housing Finance Act 1972 requires local authorities to maintain a separate account showing the income and expenditure incurred in the provision and maintenance of the Council's housing stock. The Local Government and Housing Act 1989 introduced regulations to ring fence the HRA thereby preventing any cross-subsidisation to/from the General Fund.
- 1.2. The Council's HRA contains some 7,000 dwellings (excluding leaseholders) and numerous other property assets such as commercial properties, garages etc. In 1995 the Council undertook a review of the strategic and operational management functions of the HRA and as a result of this review created a Council wide Tenant Management Organisation (TMO) to provide HRA operational management functions on behalf of the Council. The overall HRA responsibility and strategic function remained with the Council.
- 1.3. The roles and the responsibilities of the Council and the TMO are determined in the management agreement. This document aims to provide an additional framework to support the development of a HRA financial monitoring framework.

DEFINITIONS

- 2. In these financial protocols, except where the context otherwise requires
 - a) "LC" means London Councils;
 - b) "Council" and "RBKC" means the Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea.
 - c) "HRA" means the Housing Revenue Account;
 - d) "CLG" means Communities and Local Government;
 - e) "OneWorld" means the Councils Financial Management System;
 - f) "TCC" means Tenants Consultative Committee;
 - g) "TMO" means the Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea Tenant Management Organisation Limited.

FINANCIAL PROTOCOLS

- 3. RBKC & TMO Responsibilities
- 3.1. The relationship between the Council and the Tenant Management Organisation (TMO) is governed by a Management Agreement originally signed on 12 June 2006. The Management Agreement sets out the terms of the relationship between the Council and the TMO, the services to be provided, monitoring arrangements and performance standards and the TMO's financial management responsibilities.
- 3.2. Whilst the Management Agreement sets the overall framework, this document provides more detail on the day to day operation and procedures in a number of areas. This document should also be considered in conjunction with the Council's and TMO's approved standing orders, financial regulations and contract regulations.
- 3.3. The Council and TMO will continue to provide timely and accurate financial information in an appropriate format. The Council, when distributing financial information provided by the TMO, will ensure that all financial information is approved by the TMO Director of Financial Services and where appropriate the TMO Board.
- 3.4. The Council and the TMO will continue to provide a professional working relationship with the Council's internal and external auditors and the TMO's external auditors.
- 3.5. The financial protocols will be reviewed on an annual basis by the Housing Finance Manager and the TMO Director of Financial Services.
- 3.6. Revisions or amendments can be agreed on an annual basis or, where applicable, during the year. Revisions or amendments will be signed off by the Director of Housing and the TMO Chief Executive.
- 3.7. These financial protocols will establish a base for financial performance monitoring for the Council and the TMO. This is covered in detail in Section 12.
- 3.8. The financial protocols identify key officers and Committees that are applicable in February 2013. The protocols will be updated for any subsequent changes.

4. REVENUE ESTIMATES AND RENT SETTING

Council Responsibilities

- 4.1. The Council will ensure a budget for the HRA is prepared each financial year, reflecting the agreed financial strategy for the HRA.
- 4.2. This budget will form part of the annual Rent Report. The Rent Report will be reviewed by the Housing Management Team and TMO Executive Team before being presented to the TMO Board, TCC and Housing and Property Scrutiny Committee. The Cabinet Member for Housing and Property Services will then be asked to take a Key Decision to set the level of rent increase in the following year.
- 4.3. The Council will produce a consolidated timetable incorporating the Council's corporate timetable, Housing timetable and the TMO timetable. The HRA Group Accountant will distribute the timetable to the TMO and Corporate Finance for consultation. The HRA Group Accountant will monitor and report on delivery against the consolidated timetable throughout the rent setting process and will produce highlight reports to the Council / TMO monthly meetings highlighting potential delays.
- 4.4. The Council is responsible for providing full and comprehensive revenue estimates for all Council managed budgets. This includes:
 - ✓ A revised budget for Council managed budgets;
 - ✓ A forward estimate for Council managed budgets.
- 4.5. The Council is responsible for preparing, collating and managing all supporting documentation on Council managed budgets.
- 4.6. The Council will produce a consolidated HRA statement incorporating Council managed budgets, TMO managed budgets and management fees. The Council will continue to be responsible for providing all consolidated HRA information to the Council, CLG and other recognised bodies.
- 4.7. The Council is responsible for uploading Council managed budgets to OneWorld and reconciling the total HRA budget.
- 4.8. The Council and TMO will undertake an annual review identifying potentially high risk HRA budgets (see Section 11).
- 4.9. The Council will ensure the Business Model (looking at the HRA over the medium term) is updated at least annually. The assumptions in the model will be shared and discussed with the TMO.

TMO Responsibilities

- 4.10. The TMO is responsible for the management of HRA services for which a management fee is paid. The TMO is also responsible for managing agreed HRA budgets (e.g. repairs & maintenance, special services and rental income etc).
- 4.11. The TMO will produce a TMO estimates timetable that complements the Council's corporate timetable. This timetable should be provided to the Council for consultation and for inclusion in the consolidated estimates timetable.
- 4.12. The TMO is responsible for ensuring that all TMO delivery targets on the consolidated timetable are met. Any delays on meeting timetable deliverables will be reported to the HRA Group Accountant.
- 4.13. The TMO will produce a revised budget (projected outturn position) and forward estimate for all management fees. This should include a full reconciliation between:
 - i.) Original budget to revised budget, and
 - ii.) Original budget to forward estimate.
- 4.14. The TMO will produce a revised budget and forward estimate for all managed budgets. This should include a full reconciliation between:
 - i.) Original budget to revised budget, and
 - ii.) Original budget to forward estimate.
- 4.15. The TMO will produce a detailed variance analysis on all managed budgets and management fees. The variance analysis will cover:
 - i.) Original budget to revised budget, and
 - ii.) Original budget to forward estimate.
- 4.16. The variance analysis will provide reconciliations of all budget virements and/or budget adjustments and explanations of all movements greater than 10% and at least £5,000.
- 4.17. The TMO will provide all financial information in accordance with the formats defined by the Council. This will include providing information for:

BVACOP analysis;
Cost centre analysis;
Subjective analysis;
As dictated by appendices included in the rent report.

4.18. The TMO will provide information to the Council and outside bodies relating to TMO managed budgets. This includes:

Average rents;
Rent and leasehold arrears;
Collection rates.

4.19. The TMO is responsible for providing data to the Council to enable TMO managed budgets to be uploaded onto the Council's financial management system.

REVENUE BUDGET MONITORING

Council Responsibilities

- 5.1. The Council will produce a quarterly HRA budget monitoring report. This forms part of the Housing Services quarterly budget monitoring report which is considered by the Council's Management Board and then Cabinet. Ad hoc HRA reports will be produced as required.
- 5.2. The Council will produce an annual timetable for the quarterly budget monitoring process. The HRA Group Accountant and the TMO will agree dates for the completion of reports to ensure the Council's timescales are met. The HRA Group Accountant will co-ordinate the monitoring process and will produce a consolidated HRA report in accordance with the timescales laid out in the consolidated timetable.
- 5.3. The report will cover all HRA activity and will include both the Council managed budgets and TMO managed budgets. The report will include all managed budgets reconciled to the rent setting report, spend to date reconciled to the Financial Management System, a projected outturn and a variance analysis with explanations on significant variances.
- 5.4. The table below identifies the Council managed budgets that offer the greatest financial risk to the HRA. The Council will rigorously monitor these budgets and will report on any material risk to the HRA working balance.

Council Managed Budget	Council Monitoring Requirement
Capital Charges	Quarterly reconciliation.
Depreciation / Impairment Charge	Quarterly reconciliation.

5.5. The Council will monitor the TMO high risk financial budgets and will highlight any concerns with the TMO for further investigation.

TMO Responsibilities

- 5.6. The TMO will provide a monitoring timetable for consultation with the HRA Group Accountant. The TMO timetable will be incorporated into the Council's consolidated monitoring timetable.
- 5.7. The TMO will provide monitoring information on all TMO managed revenue budgets. The table below lists the information that the TMO will provide the Council each month:
 - ✓ A reconciliation of budget virements and/or budget adjustments;
 - ✓ Spend to date;
 - Projected outturn based on the most recent information available;
 - √ Variance analysis between forecast and original/revised budget;
 - Explanations of all variances subject to reasonableness/materiality levels;
 - ✓ Impact on revenue account of performance on the capital budget.
- 5.8. Budget virements and/or budget adjustments on TMO managed budgets will be referred to the Council for approval where this is required as part of the Council's and TMO's financial regulations.
- 5.9. Certain TMO managed budgets offer higher risk to the HRA. These budgets will be reviewed robustly by the TMO each quarter.

TMO Managed Budget	Council Monitoring Requirement
Rent Debit	Monthly reconciliation of rent debit to Academy; Monthly reconciliation of housing benefit to Academy; Monthly reconciliation of rent write offs; Monthly reconciliation of cash allocation; Weekly calculation of the average rent.
Tenant Service Charge Income	Monthly reconciliation of debits raised on Academy; Monthly reconciliation of write offs; Monthly reconciliation of cash allocation;
Leasehold Service Charge Income	Monthly reconciliation of debits raised on Academy; Monthly reconciliation of write offs; Monthly reconciliation of cash allocation;
Leasehold Major Works Income	Monthly reconciliation of debits raised on Academy; Monthly reconciliation of write offs; Monthly reconciliation of cash allocation;

Bad Debt Provision	Monthly assessment of bad debt provision on rent debit, tenant service charges, leaseholder service charges and leaseholder major works income. Quarterly posting of bad debt provision;
Heating & Hot Water Account;	Monthly reconciliation of heating & hot water account.
Cost of Repairs and Level of Voids	Monthly Forecasting and monitoring.

5.10. The TMO will ensure that the rental income and other charges are posted to OneWorld on either a weekly or monthly basis. The TMO will also ensure that cash is reconciled and posted monthly to the various accounts covering rents, tenant service charges, leasehold service charges and leasehold major works.

6. REVENUE CLOSING AND AUDIT OF THE ACCOUNTS

Council Responsibilities

- 6.1. The Council will produce a final consolidated HRA statement of account within the statutory timetable as laid out by Corporate Finance. Notes to the accounts will be completed and provided to Corporate Finance. The Council is also responsible for ensuring that all information included in the statement of account is supported by accurate supporting documentation.
- 6.2. The Council will, in consultation with Corporate Finance and the TMO, produce a HRA closing timetable. The Council will monitor delivery targets against the closing timetable and report slippage to both the Housing and TMO Management Teams.
- 6.3. The Council will provide the TMO with both Corporate and Housing closedown financial guidance.
- 6.4. The Council will close all Council managed accounts and provide supporting documentation.
- 6.5. The HRA Group Accountant will act as lead contact for Audit and produce the HRA audit file and will co-ordinate all responses to audit queries.
- 6.6. The Council will consolidate all HRA information on Council managed accounts, TMO managed accounts and management fees.
- 6.7. The Council will complete the returns as requested by CLG.
- 6.8. The Council will take overall responsibility for reserve accounts relating to Housing Services. The HRA Group Accountant will, in consultation with the

- TMO, notify the TMO where data is required from the TMO regarding reserve accounts.
- 6.9. The HRA Group Accountant will co-ordinate the HRA outturn report. The HRA Group Accountant will, where appropriate, prepare any Key Decision Report relating to the outturn position.
- 6.10. As part of the closing process, the Council is responsible for reconciling and clearing all suspense, cash and control accounts designated as the Council's responsibility. A list of these accounts is detailed in the table below.

Account	Account Typ	pe Account Description
B0029	Reserve	HRA Working Balance
B0042	Reserve	HRA Capital & Major Works Reserve

TMO Responsibilities

- 6.11. The TMO will prepare a closing timetable for the TMO managed budgets and provide this to the HRA Group Accountant. The HRA Group Accountant will then ensure that all timetables (TMO, Housing and Corporate) are compatible.
- 6.12. The TMO is responsible for providing an outturn statement of all TMO managed budgets to the HRA Group Accountant in accordance to the timetable issued by the HRA Group Accountant. The outturn statement will include:
 - ✓ A reconciliation of budget virements and/or budget adjustments;
 - Actual outturn (not rounded) reconciled to RBKC's main accounting system;
 - √ Variance analysis between actual outturn and revised budget;
 - ✓ Explanations of variances.
- 6.13. The TMO is responsible for providing supporting documentation for all areas of managed budgets when reconciliations to other statements or systems are completed. The table below, although not a comprehensive list, identifies the main reconciliations.

System / Statement	Supporting Documentation Required
Academy to OneWorld	Reconciliation of cash allocations; Reconciliation of rent debit; Calculation of average rent; Reconciliation of service charges accounts; Reconciliation of major works accounts; Reconciliation of write offs; Reconciliation of dwellings; Reconciliation of bad debt provisions;

	Statement of aged debt analysis;
TMO/ RBKC Intercompany Account (See section. 10)	Statement of TMO Intercompany Account; Reconciliation of TMO Intercompany Account to Company Accounts;
Management Fee	TMO Management Fee Statement; Lancaster West Management Fee Statement;

6.14. As part of the closing process the TMO is responsible for reconciling and clearing all suspense, cash and control accounts designated as the TMO's responsibility. A list of these accounts is detailed in the table below.

Account	Account Type	Account Description
B0012	Debtor	Rent Payers Account
B0016	Debtor	Service Charge Account
B0018	Debtor	Rechargeable Works Account
B0019	Debtor	Sundry Debtors Account
B0022	Reserve	Energy Efficiency
B0028	Reserve	Provision for Bad & Doubtful Debt Account
B0033	Reserve	Commercial Rent Deposit Account
B0043	Reserve	Controlled Repairs Reserve
B0090	Control	TMO/ RBKC Intercompany Account
B0091	Control	Water Rates
B0093	Debtor	Debtors Reserve
B0514	Debtor	Service Charge Loans (Major Works)
C0011	Cash	Quarterly Rent Payers Account
C0015	Cash	Cash Control Account
C0020	Cash	Cash Refunds (HRA)
C0095	Cash	Cash Re-Allocation Account

6.15. The TMO will provide the HRA Group Accountant with full dwellings reconciliations. A summary reconciliation will be included in the notes to the accounts and the details will be provided in accordance with the annual timetable for completion in the Local Authority Housing Statistics Return to CLG. The detailed reconciliation should include movement on:

RTB sales;
Deletions;
Demolitions
Buy backs;
Additions;
New Builds;
Conversions

	The TMO should also provide the analysis of dwellings by:
	 House (traditional or non traditional), flat, bungalow or hostels; Build date; Flat rise; Bedrooms; Size.
	☐ The analysis will also determine, in respect of terraced housing pre 1965, whether the usable internal space is greater or less than 50 square meters.
6.16.	The TMO will provide information to support entries in the HRA notes to the accounts. This information will be provided to the HRA Group Accountant for approval and will include:
	☐ Gross rent and other income charges including:
	 Income lost on empty properties; Average weekly rent; Average weekly increase in rent; Average weekly tenant service charge; Average weekly increase in tenant service charge; % of tenants receiving Housing Benefits;
	 □ Analysis of debtor balances and movement in debtor balances; □ Summary analysis on stock movement; □ Summary analysis of stock profile;
6.17.	The TMO will provide working papers to audit standards to support all information provided to the HRA Group Accountant.

7. CAPITAL ESTIMATES AND FINANCIAL PLAN

Council Responsibilities

- 7.1. The Council is responsible for producing a consolidated Housing capital financial plan for the period determined by the Executive Director of Finance. The capital financial plan will include both HRA and General Fund capital estimates.
- 7.2. The Council will provide the TMO with a corporate timetable and guidance for bidding for capital resources.
- 7.3. The HRA Group Accountant will collate all Housing capital bids and update the Corporate Finance Capital Programme database (CADARS) within the Corporate Deadline.
- 7.4. The HRA Group Accountant will complete the capital financing schedule identifying internal and external financing. The HRA Group Accountant will also consider and advise on the most appropriate financing arrangements.

TMO Responsibilities

7.5. The TMO is responsible for completing all documentation to support each capital programme bid. All documentation should be completed in accordance with Corporate and Executive guidance and should be returned to the HRA Group Accountant in accordance with the agreed timetable. The returns include:

Financial appraisal form;
Prioritisation form;
Project funding spreadsheet.

7.6. The TMO will provide the HRA Group Accountant with a detailed breakdown of the plans for using the main HRA Capital Programme.

8. CAPITAL MONITORING

Council Responsibilities

8.1.	The Council will maintain overall responsibility for the funding of the Housing Capital Programme. This responsibility will include preparing a Capital monitoring timetable, in consultation with the TMO, and providing monthly reports to the Housing Management Team.
8.2.	The Council will produce a quarterly Capital monitoring report to the Housing Management Team. A timetable for will be agreed annually between the RBKC and TMO. The monthly and quarterly reports will provide:
	 □ Profiled budget over 12 months; □ Spend to date by scheme; □ Projected outturn by scheme; □ Explanation of variances; □ Detailed analysis and explanations of slippage;

- 8.3. The Council will maintain responsibility for allocating financial resources to Capital schemes in line with Capital Finance funding legislation.
- 8.4. The Council will produce the Capital funding statement for the quarterly Capital monitoring report. The Capital funding statements will identify risks to funding due to slippage and/or other reasons for unspent Capital resources. The Capital funding statement will include:

Original estimate;
Projected outturn;
Explanation of variances

☐ Identification of reserve schemes.

TMO Responsibilities

8.5. The TMO is responsible for reporting on the main HRA Capital Programme and any other capital schemes that the TMO have successfully bid for. The reporting of the HRA Capital Programme should identify each scheme and provide:

Profiled budget over 12 months;
Spend to date by scheme;
Projected outturn by scheme;
Explanation of variances;
Detailed analysis and explanations of slippage
Comments on financial impact of slippage;
Identification of reserve schemes.

8.6.	The TMO will report significant variances (more than 10%) to the Council at the regular Asset Management and Capital Programme meetings providing the following information:
	 Reason for variances; Proposed action to address the variance; Impact on the capital budget; Impact, if any, on the HRA Revenue Budgets; Impact on capital financing and potential loss of funding.
	A significant variation will be reported to the Director of Housing and the Cabinet Member for Housing
8.7.	The TMO Company will pay the Capital Programme Team employee related costs. The TMO Company will invoice the HRA for these costs on a monthly basis and allocate the costs against the individual Capital Programme schemes.

9. CAPITAL CLOSING AND AUDIT OF THE ACCOUNTS

Council Responsibilities

- 9.1. The Council is responsible for closing and reporting on all Housing capital schemes. This includes preparing and consulting on the Capital closing timetable and requirements needed as part of the closing process.
- 9.2. The HRA Group Accountant will act as the Department's direct contact with the auditors during the audit of the accounts.
- 9.3. The HRA Group Accountant, in consultation with the TMO, will provide a Capital Finance statement for the year. The Capital Finance statement will provide:

Total capital spend in year;
Total unaccrued capital spend in year;
Funding statements for all capital spend in year;
Variance analysis between original budget and total capital spend in year;
Explanations for variances;
Comment on the impact on the available unused finances.

- 9.4. The HRA Group Accountant will agree the capital finance statement with corporate finance. The HRA Group Accountant will reconcile the capital finance statement to OneWorld and ensure appropriate transactions are processed.
- 9.5. The HRA Group Accountant will review the proposed revenue capitalisation identified by the TMO.

TMO Responsibilities

- 9.6. The TMO is responsible for ensuring that all capital schemes are closed in accordance with the Council's statutory obligations.
- 9.7. The TMO will provide a closing statement of all capital schemes. The TMO will provide an analysis of all schemes and provide supporting documentation and explanations for variances to the original budgets. The statement will also clearly differentiate between cash and capital accruals.
- 9.8. The TMO will accrue for all capital spend in accordance with Capital accounting regulations.
- 9.9. The TMO will provide the council with a reconciled statement of the Capital Programme Teams' costs allocated to capital schemes.
- 9.10. The TMO will provide the council with a full and comprehensive listing of all proposed revenue capitalisation to be processed during closing. The TMO is responsible for ensuring that all revenue capitalisations meet capital accounting regulations.

9.11.	The TMO will provide the	council with supporting	documentation on	all capital
	issues when requested by t	the councils' auditors.		

10. TMO/RBKC INTERCOMPANY PAYMENT ACCOUNT

10.1	The TMO Intercompany payment account represents the reconciliation				
	between the Council's accounts and the TMO company accounts. Items in the				
	TMO payment account will be either:				
	☐ Expenditure incurred by the Council that is chargeable to the TMO;				
	☐ Expenditure incurred by the TMO that is chargeable to the Council;				
	☐ Income collected by the Council that belongs to the TMO;				
	 Income collected by the TMO that belongs to the Council. 				

- 10.2 The Council will maintain overall responsibility for the TMO Intercompany payment account. However the Council will be responsible for authorising transactions generated by the TMO and the TMO will be responsible for approving transactions generated by the Council.
- 10.3 The reconciliation of the TMO Intercompany payment account will completed at the end of the year. The Council will provide a letter setting out details of this account to the TMO's auditors.

Council Responsibilities

- 10.4 The HRA Group Accountant will identify all income and/or expenditure items incurred in the Council managed budgets that should be charged to the TMO company accounts. The HRA Group Accountant will provide the TMO with a reconciliation of these amounts and supporting documentation.
- 10.5 The HRA Group Accountant will review and comment on the income/expenditure incurred in the TMO company account that should be transferred to the Council.
- 10.6 The Council will put in place procedures that minimise the use of the TMO Intercompany payment account where new and improved procedures can be identified to streamline the process.

TMO Responsibilities

- 10.7 The TMO will identify all income and/or expenditure items incurred in the TMO company account that should be charged to the Council's accounts. The TMO will provide the HRA Group Accountant with a reconciliation of these amounts and supporting documentation.
- 10.8 The TMO will review and comment on the income/expenditure incurred in the Councils accounts that should be transferred to the TMO.
- 10.9 The TMO will put in place procedures that minimise the use of the TMO Intercompany payment account where new and improved procedures can be identified to streamline the process.

11. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

11.1 The HRA contains a number of budgets where there is a risk that an overspend or shortfall could adversely impact on the HRA working balance. The Council and the TMO will undertake an annual review, as part of the estimates and rent setting process (see Section 4), of all HRA budgets and identify those that offer the highest risk to the HRA working balance.

The Council and the TMO should undertake an annual review of the key risks within the HRA. The table below details those current areas that were considered to present the highest risk to the HRA

ESTIMATE	OWNER	TYPE	LIKELIHOOD OF CHANGE	IMPACT ON HRA
Capital Financing Costs	Council	Expenditure	Medium	High
Depreciation/Impairment Charge	Council	Expenditure	Medium	High
Rental Income	TMO	Income	Low	Medium
Tenant Service Charges	TMO	Income	Low	Low
Leasehold Service Charges	TMO	Income	Low	Low
Leasehold Major Works	TMO	Income	High	High
Heating and Hot Water	ТМО	Income	High	Medium
Bad Debt Provision	TMO	Expenditure	High	High
Central Support Services	Council / TMO	Expenditure	Low	Low
Repairs & Maintenance	ТМО	Expenditure	Medium	Medium
Revenue Capitalisation	ТМО	Income	Low	Low
Cash Reconciliation	ТМО	and the state of t	Low	Low
Capital	TMO	-	Medium	Medium

11.2 The Council and the TMO, as part of the business plan process, will provide an annual review of all financial risks to both the Council and the TMO Company. This process will feed into the estimates process and should also consider the impact of changes in external funding that could impact on the financial viability of the HRA.

12. FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE INDICATORS

12.1 The TMO provide data relating to financial and non financial performance indicators on behalf of the Council as agreed in the Management Agreement. These performance indicators are provided as part of the Council's statutory obligation as they are responsible for the HRA.

The schedule of performance indicators will be agreed annually. The current financial performance indicators requiring information from the TMO are:

REF NO	INDICATOR
L4103	Rent collection and arrears recovery: rent collected
L4104	Rent collection and arrears recovery: seven weeks arrears
L4123	Proportion of approved Housing Capital Investment Programme spent.
L4146	Collection rates – Leaseholder service charges
L4147	Collection rates – Leaseholder major works
L4148	Arrears collection – Leaseholder service charges
L4149	Arrears collection – Leaseholder major works

12.2 The table below suggests local financial performance indicators that could be introduced to improve HRA financial monitoring.

Local Financial Performance Indicators

REF NO	INDICATOR				
1	Arrears of former tenants as a percentage of rents collectable and arrears trend analysis.				
2	Monthly completion of reconciliations (cash, rental and leasehold debits etc)				
3	 The number of financial protocols not achieved. This will include: Meeting timetables; Accuracy of information; Quality of documentation; Comprehensiveness; Involvement in consultation; 				
4	 Delivery of the HRA Capital Programme. This will include: Meeting timetables; Slippage; Decent Homes analysis; Impact of Leasehold Valuations Tribunals and other disputes; Collection of leasehold major works income; 				

5	RTB Applications
	 Number of applications;
AND DESCRIPTION OF THE PARTY OF	 Number of applications completed;
-	 Applications completed within statutory deadline;
PROJETRANOPENIA	

12.3 The Council and the TMO should review all local financial performance indicators annually. The review should consider the appropriateness of all indicators, introduce indicators that improve financial monitoring and set agreed standards for delivery against these indicators.

13. ROLE OF HOUSING FINANCE / TMO MANAGEMENT TEAM

13.1 The Housing Finance / TMO management team meeting will consist of:

•	Finance Manager	Council
•	HRA Group Accountant	Council
•	Director of Financial Services	TMO
•	Principal Accountant -Works and Services	TMO
•	Assistant Director of Finance	TMO
•	Assistant Director of Home Ownership	TMO

- 13.2 The Housing Finance / TMO management team will meet monthly. The financial management of the HRA will be included as a standard agenda item and will consider the financial position of the HRA and discuss relevant issues surrounding the financial viability of the HRA. This will include, where appropriate:
 - Budgets and rents setting
 - Revenue budget monitoring
 - · Capital estimates and capital monitoring
 - Closing of accounts
 - Financial risk management.
- 13.3 The table below introduces the framework for dealing with potential 'hotspots'. The Housing Finance / TMO management team will be responsible for implementing and managing this framework.

METHOD	FREQUENCY	REPRESENTATIVES	ACTION	MANAGING RISKS
Management meeting	Monthly	Finance Manager HRA Group Accountant TMO Director of Financial Services Principal Accountant Assistant Director of Finance Assistant Director of Home Ownership	 Standard agenda items on key areas; Manage targets and deliver to timetables; 'Early warning' on areas of concern; Develop and implement recovery plans; Manage and monitor recovery plans; Assess impact of 'hotspots' on finances and service delivery; Risk assessments. 	 Report to Housing/TMO Management Teams; Report to TMO Board; Undertake risk management review.
Revenue and Capital Estimates Revenue and Capital monitoring Revenue and Capital closing	Every 2 weeks during process Monthly Every 2 weeks during process	Finance Manager HRA Group Accountant TMO Principal Accountant Capital Programme Manager Assistant Director of Finance	 Regular meetings; Monthly reporting; Quarterly report to Cabinet & monthly to TMO Board; Implement financial processes and procedures; Identify areas of concern; Identify missed targets and missed key deadlines; Manage medium term financial resources; Highlight Capital impact on Revenue; 	Report to Housing/TMO Management Teams; Advise Management Team of 'Early Warning' areas.

METHOD	FREQUENCY	REPRESENTATIVES	ACTION	MANAGING RISKS
Diak Managament	6 monthly	Council Einange Manager	I do matific using to	Deport to Housing/TMO
Risk Management	6 monthly	Finance Manager	Identify risk;Analyse risk;	 Report to Housing/TMO Management meetings;
		Director of Finance	Control risk;Monitor risk.	 Review, produce and report on top 10 risks to HRA.

14. MISCELLANEOUS FINANCIAL INFORMATION

STATISTICAL RETURNS

- 14.1 The council will continue to manage the completion of any data returns to CLG. However, the TMO is responsible for providing both dwellings and financial information in line with the CLG instructions for certain areas of the return.
- 14.2 The HRA Group Accountant will request information from the TMO on a regular basis providing the TMO with reasonable notice and guidance instructions for all information required.
- 14.3 The TMO will reply, where appropriate, to all statistical returns and consultation documents providing accurate information. This will include:
 - · Consultation documents on Housing issues;
 - Statistical returns to CIPFA, CLG, LC, etc;
 - Questionnaires from CIPFA, CLG, LC, etc;
 - HRA business planning statistics;
 - Housing Investment Programme statistics.
- 14.4 The TMO will provide details of dwellings for the National Register of Social Housing in accordance with guidance to be provided by the Council.

AUDIT PLAN

14.5 The Council and the TMO will maintain an internal audit plan and will conduct an annual audit of key systems.

LEASEHOLD ACCOUNTS

- 14.6 The TMO, in consultation with the Council, will provide an annual timetable for producing leasehold service charge accounts.
- 14.7 The TMO will produce audited schedules to support all leasehold service charge accounts in line with the agreed timetable.
- 14.8 The Council will provide sign off of all leasehold service charge accounts in line with the agreed timetable.

LEASEHOLD MAJOR WORKS ACCOUNTS

- 14.9 The TMO will produce all leasehold Major Works Accounts in line with the agreed timetable.
- 14.10 The management charges to leaseholders will be in accordance with the charging policy which has been agreed by the Cabinet Member.
- 14.11 The TMO will produce audited schedules to support all leasehold Major Works Accounts in line with the agreed timetable
- 14.12 The Council will provide sign off of all leasehold Major Works Accounts in line with the agreed timetable.

DIGITAL TELEVISION

14.13 The TMO will invoice the Council quarterly for the recharges relating to the 10 year lease for Digital Television.

The Budget Headings

BWTMO & Lancaster West Management Fee E-Government Total Management Fee

TCC Managed Budgets

Planned Maintenance
Responsive Maintenance
Contract Cleaning
Electricity, heating, hot water
Provision for bad debts - service charges
Area Revenue Works
Planned Response Repairs
Refuse Collection
Pest Control

Other

Tenants Incentive Scheme, Disturbance, Mobility Schemes Security Alarm
Car Park Management
Capitalisation of expenditure
Leaseholders Service Charges
Tenants Service Charges
Miscellaneous Income
Provision for bad debts – rents
Insurance Recharge
Garages Income
Heating and hot water charges
Commercial properties income
Major Works Service Charges
Rechargeable Works Income
Rent and hostel Income

Total TCC Managed Budgets

Council Managed Budgets

Capital Charges
Insurance Costs
Central Support Service Charges
Recharges from Housing and Social Services
Rent rebates
Consultancy budget and miscellaneous expenses

Rent and rates Interest income

Total Council Managed Budgets

Contribution to (-) or from (+) HRA working balance HRA Balance b/fwd Contribution to (-) or from (+) HRA working balance **TOTAL HRA**

Financial Procedures

- 1. The TMO shall make arrangements for the proper administration of its financial affairs and shall secure that one of its officers has responsibility for the administration of those affairs.
- 2. The TMO shall make proper arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in the use of resources.
- 3. The TMO shall agree contract regulations for the letting of contracts for the supply of goods and materials or for the execution of works. The contract regulations shall as far as they relate to the Council be approved by the Town Clerk and Executive Director of Finance
- 4. The contract regulations made by the TMO with respect to contracts for the supply of goods and materials or for the execution of works shall include provision for securing competition for such contracts and for regulating the manner in which tenders are invited.
- 5. The contract regulations may exempt from competition any contracts below a price or when special exemption is justified. The TMO shall agree with the Council price thresholds for competition and circumstances when special exemptions are to be allowed.
- 6. The TMO shall agree financial regulations. The financial regulations shall as far as they relate to the Council be approved by the Council's Town Clerk and Executive Director of Finance. The Council's Town Clerk and Executive Director of Finance may request the TMO to amend its Financial Regulations in line with changes in the Council's overall regulations or where the Town Clerk and Executive Director of Finance recommends that changes in the TMO's regulations are required. The TMO shall consider any such request and make amendments where the request is reasonable.

- 7. The TMO shall institute an adequate system of internal controls, including segregation of duties and proper authorization levels and take reasonable steps to limit the possibility of fraud and corruption.
- 8. The TMO shall maintain adequate and effective internal audit arrangements. The appointed internal auditor shall have a right of access at all times to such documents as necessary for the purpose of the audit and shall be entitled to require from any officer such information and explanation as he thinks necessary for the purpose.
- 9. The Council and the TMO shall refer all disputes relating to the content and interpretation of the financial and contract regulations to the Arbitrator.
- 10. The TMO shall provide the Council's internal and external auditors and such other review bodies appointed by the Council the:
 - 1) authority to visit premises or land belonging to the Council;
 - right of access at all times to all records, documents and correspondence relating to the financial or other transactions;
 - 3) the right to require from any TMO officer such information and explanation as they think necessary for the purpose of carrying out audit.

Accounts and Audit Standards

- 1. Accounting policies and standards
- 1.1 The TMO's company accounts shall be produced in a form that complies with:
 - the Companies Acts
 - standards set by the Financial Report Council such as under the statements of standard accounting practice (SSAPs) and financial reporting standards (IFRSs) EU directives
 - any other relevant legislation.

2. Accounting analysis

- 2.1 The TMO will analyse its accounts in a form that will allow the TMO to:
 - prepare its final accounts
 - set up management accounting systems to facilitate budgeting and in-year budgetary control
 - meet its obligations as delegated to the TMO by the Council in this Management Agreement, e.g.:
 - to provide information and recharges for leaseholders as required by the Landlord and Tenant Acts
- to publish the Tenants Annual Report (as defined by s167 of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989) Audit
- 3.1 The TMO must appoint its external auditors through a competitive tendering process at least every **seven** years.

- 3.2 Details of the current auditor's name, address and the date their appointment was approved by the TMO shall be provided to the Council by the TMO each financial year with the TMO's draft final accounts.
- 3.3 Within one month of appointing its auditors, the TMO must provide details of the auditor's name, address and the date their appointment was approved by the TMO to the Council.
- 3.4 The TMO is responsible for communication with the auditor and ensuring that the accounts are presented for audit each year in time to meet statutory deadlines and the timescales required by this Management Agreement.
- 3.5 The TMO is responsible for ensuring all statutory requirements regarding the audit of its accounts are met.

4. Summary timetable

- 4.1 Budgets and budget monitoring
 - 1.1.1 Not less than 6 weeks before the beginning of each financial year the Council shall confirm to the TMO the overall budgets set for the coming financial year.

4.2 Final accounts

- 5.2.1 The TMO shall present its audited accounts and balance sheet to the Council within 6 months of the end of each financial year.
- 5.2.2 The TMO shall present its auditor's management letter to the Council within one month of receipt.
- 5.2.3 If this agreement ends the TMO shall within three months of the end of this Management Agreement provide to the Council an

Financial Management

audited account and balance sheet as at the date on which the Management Agreement ended.

4.3 Leaseholder recharges

Omitted

Introductory Meetings for Housing Applicants

Not included

Selection of Tenants Policy and Procedure

Not included

Introductory Tenancies



Chapter 2 -Introductory Tenanci



Introductory Tenancies Feb 13 V3.

Tenancy Agreement Changes Procedure

The TMO will adhere to the guidance set out in legislation:

Housing Act 1985 -103 Notice of variation of periodic tenancy.

- (1) The terms of a secure tenancy which is a periodic tenancy may be varied by the landlord by a notice of variation served on the tenant.
- (2)Before serving a notice of variation on the tenant the landlord shall serve on him a preliminary notice—
 - (a)informing the tenant of the landlord's intention to serve a notice of variation,
 - (b)specifying the proposed variation and its effect, and
 - (c)inviting the tenant to comment on the proposed variation within such time, specified in the notice, as the landlord considers reasonable;

and the landlord shall consider any comments made by the tenant within the specified time.

- (3) Subsection (2) does not apply to a variation of the rent, or of payments in respect of services or facilities provided by the landlord or of payments in respect of rates.
- (4) The notice of variation shall specify—
 - (a)the variation effected by it, and
 - (b)the date on which it takes effect;

and the period between the date on which it is served and the date on which it takes effect must be at least four weeks or the rental period, whichever is the longer.

- (5) The notice of variation, when served, shall be accompanied by such information as the landlord considers necessary to inform the tenant of the nature and effect of the variation.
- (6) If after the service of a notice of variation the tenant, before the date on which the variation is to take effect, gives a valid notice to quit, the notice of variation shall not take effect unless the tenant, with the written agreement of the landlord, withdraws his notice to quit before that date.

Breach of Tenancy Agreement

This procedure is currently under review.

Anti-Social Behaviour and Harassment Policy and Procedure

Ch 6 Sch 6 KCTMO ASB PROCEDURES V4

Complaints Procedure



Mutual Exchanges Policy and Procedure



Voluntary Assignments

This procedure is currently under review

Subletting Policy

Not included

Giving Consents

Not included

Right to Buy Enquiries



Ch 6 Sch 12a Right To Buy - stage 1- app





Ch 6 Sch 12b Right Ch 6 Sch 12 Right To To Buy - stage 2- appBuy policy paper.doc

ANNEX A

Tenancy Agreement



ANNEX B

Succession

This procedure is under review

Staffing and Management of the Relationship between the BWTMO and the Council

SCHEDULES 1 and 2

Staff Transferring from the Council to the TMO

Not included

Liaison between the Council and the TMO



Management Complaints Policy and Procedure



Alternative Dispute Resolution Procedure

- If there is a dispute or difference concerning the interpretation or operation of this MMA then either party may notify the other that it wishes the dispute to be referred to a meeting of the respective liaison officers to resolve, negotiating on the basis of good faith.
- 2. If after 28 Days (or such longer period as both parties may agree) of the date of the notice referred to in clause 8 the dispute has not been resolved then either party may notify the other that it wishes the dispute to be referred to a meeting of their Senior Representatives to resolve, negotiating on the basis of good faith.
- 3. If after 28 Days (or such longer period as both parties may agree) of the date of the notice referred to in clause 8 the dispute has not been resolved then either party may notify the other that it wishes to attempt to settle the dispute by mediation, in accordance with the Centre for Dispute Resolution ('CEDR') Model Mediation Procedure 8th Edition (October 2002) (the 'Model Procedure') or such later edition as may be in force from time to time.

If the parties cannot agree on the identity of the Mediator then either party may request CEDR to appoint one.

- 4. The Model Procedure shall be amended so that:
 - either party may make a written statement of its case to the Mediator prior to the commencement of the mediation. This is subject to the proviso that any such statement shall be provided to the Mediator not less than 10 Working Days before the mediation is to commence (or such other period as may be agreed by the Mediator);

 the Mediator shall be instructed to provide either party with a written report of the result of the mediation within 10 Working days of the conclusion of the mediation.

5. Both parties must:

- use their best endeavours to ensure that the mediation starts within 20 Working Days of the appointment of the Mediator; and
- pay the Mediator's fee in equal shares.
- 6. Any agreement reached as a result of mediation shall be binding on both parties but if the dispute has not been settled by mediation with 10 Working Days of the mediation starting then either party may commence litigation proceedings (but not before then).
- 7. Neither party shall be precluded by clause 18 from taking such steps in relation to court proceedings as we or you (as case may be) may deem necessary or desirable to protect our respective positions. This shall normally be limited to issuing or otherwise pursuing proceedings to prevent limitation periods from expiring and applying for interim relief.

Arbitration Procedure

THE CHARTERED INSTITUTE OF ARBITRATORS ARBITRATION SCHEME FOR LOCAL HOUSING AUTHORITIES AND TENANT MANAGEMENT ORGANISATIONS RULES (2004 EDITION) Clause 18

1. Introduction

- 1.1 This scheme, which has been approved by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM), applies to disputes between a Local Housing Authority (Authority) and a Tenant Management Organisation (TMO) arising under either:
 - regulation 4 of the Housing (Right to Manage) Regulations 1994;
 or
 - an agreement entered into pursuant to regulations 1 to 10 or regulation 11 (agreements entered into voluntarily) of those Regulations.
- 1.2 Arbitrations under these rules may be conducted:
 - Using written submissions and documentary evidence only without a hearing; or
 - b) With both written submissions and an oral hearing.

2. Scope of the scheme

2.1 The scheme uses arbitration as a method of resolving disputes between an Authority and a TMO under regulation 4 of the Housing (Right to Manage) Regulations 1994 or an agreement entered into pursuant to regulations 1 to 10 or regulation 11 (agreements entered into voluntarily) of those Regulations.

- 2.2 Applications for arbitration under the scheme in respect of a dispute do not relieve any party from any obligation it may have to pay the other party or parties any other amounts which are due and are not in dispute.
- 2.3 The scheme is intended to allow the parties to present their case without the need for legal representation, although parties may be represented by a third party of their choosing at their own expense if any, and after notification to the other party or parties to the dispute.
- 2.4 The arbitrator will have the right to call for additional evidence on any relevant matter, from any party, in writing or orally, if he / she deems it necessary to do so in order to reach a resolution of the dispute in accordance with relevant law, the 1996 Arbitration Act and any contract or agreement in existence between the parties.
- 2.5 The Institute administers the scheme independently and the appointment of the arbitrator under the scheme is within the Institute's exclusive and unfettered control. Arbitrators chosen for appointment have been approved by the Secretary of State for the purpose of acting as an arbitrator in connection with the Housing (Right to Manage) Regulations 1994.

3. Making an application

- 3.1 Applications for arbitration must be made on the designated application form, available from The Chartered Institute of Arbitrators, The International Arbitration and Mediation Centre, 12 Bloomsbury Square, London, WC1A 2LP. Telephone 020 7421 7444; Fax 020 7404 4023; e-mail: drs@arbitrators.org.
- 3.2 The Institute will appoint an arbitrator from its panel of arbitrators specifically created for this scheme, and inform the parties at an appropriate time in the proceedings.

- 3.3 Whilst making the application either party can elect for it to proceed under a documents-only procedure designed to offer quick and cost-effective decisions where the matters are not too complex.
- 3.4 Alternatively, either party can request an oral hearing.
- 3.5 Both parties will submit with the application form a case fee the amount of which is specified on the application form.

4. The arbitration procedure

- 4.1 In making an application the party making the application (the claimant) will submit its application and full claim with supporting evidence with the application form.
- 4.2 Upon receipt of the application and full claim the Institute will forward a copy to the other party (the respondent) who will be given 21 days by the Institute to set out its defence.
- 4.3 The claimant will be sent a copy of the defence and will be allowed a 14 day period in which to submit comments on the defence.
- 4.4 No extensions of time are allowed under the documents-only arbitration process, except by consent of both parties and the arbitrator (if appointed at that stage).
- 4.5 If it was indicated on the application form that the matter would be dealt with under documents-only arbitration, the arbitrator will make his/her award within 14 days of receipt of all relevant case papers. The Institute will publish the award to the parties.
- 4.6 If it was indicated on the application form that an oral hearing is required, the Institute will forward the complete case file to the arbitrator and arrange an oral hearing with the parties.
- 4.7 The oral hearing will be held at the premises of the Authority or other

mutually agreed location, and is limited to and will not exceed 4 hours in duration. The arbitrator shall determine all matters of procedure and evidence in relation to the hearing.

- 4.8 If the arbitrator requires further information in order to reach an award, he/she may require the provision of any further documents, information or submissions that he/she considers would assist him/her in the decision and will use the most timely and appropriate form of written or verbal communication to seek and obtain such evidence. If the party or parties do not make that additional evidence available within the time prescribed by the arbitrator, he/she may proceed on the basis only of the evidence already before him/her.
- 4.9 The Institute will publish the arbitrator's award, with reasons, after the arbitrator has considered all submissions and evidence, including oral evidence, if any.

5. The award

- 5.1 Any award made under the scheme is legally binding on all parties, and can only be challenged within the statutory time limits on the following grounds
 - a) a challenge to the substantive jurisdiction;
 - b) a claim of serious irregularity;
 - an appeal on a point of law.

Legal advice should be sought if further information about these grounds and the procedures for challenging an award are desired.

5.2 Any payment indicated in the award must be made directly between the parties within 21 days of its publication and not through the arbitrator or the Institute.

6. Arbitrator's powers

- 6.1 The arbitrator shall be and remain at all times during the arbitration independent of the parties, and have regard only to the relevant law, statutory guidance given by the Secretary of State and the agreement between the parties.
- 6.2 The arbitrator should also act expeditiously, and in a way that provides a fair award in resolution of the dispute.
- 6.3 The arbitrator may, in his/her absolute discretion, refuse to consider documents or other evidence not submitted within timescales set down by the scheme or given by him/her in direction to the parties.
- 6.4 The arbitrator shall have full jurisdiction to decide his/her jurisdiction in the event of a dispute about jurisdiction arising.
- 6.5 In addition to the arbitrator's powers mentioned in 6.1 to 6.4 above, the arbitrator shall also have the power to:
 - allow submission of further evidence and the amendment of the claim or defence;
 - b) order the parties to produce goods, documents or property for inspection;
 - c) conduct such enquiries as may appear to the arbitrator to be desirable;
 - d) receive and take into account any oral or written evidence as the arbitrator shall decide to be relevant;
 - e) at the expense of the Authority, appoint an expert to report on specific issues or take legal advice;
 - f) award interest whether or not claimed;

- g) proceed with the arbitration if either party fails to comply with these rules or with the arbitrator's directions, or if either party fails to attend any meeting or inspection ordered by the arbitrator but only after giving that party written notice;
- h) terminate the arbitration if the arbitrator considers the case to be incapable of resolution under the scheme or if the parties settle their dispute prior to an award. If the case is settled the parties must immediately inform the Institute in writing of the terms of the settlement and the arbitrator shall record them in an agreed award enforceable under the 1996 Arbitration Act; and
- i) determine any question of law arising in the arbitration.
- 6.6 In addition to the powers conferred by these rules, the arbitrator shall have the widest discretion permitted by law to resolve the dispute in a fair, just, speedy, economical and final manner in accordance with natural justice.

7. Arbitration costs

- 7.1 The parties will pay the arbitrator's fees to the Institute as determined by the arbitrator in the award.
- 7.2 The Institute's administration fee is the registration fee paid by the parties when an application for arbitration is submitted. Details of the level of registration fee are available on the scheme application form.
- 7.3 The arbitrator's fee is £500 plus VAT for a documents-only arbitration, and £1,000 plus VAT where there is an oral hearing. Where there is an oral hearing the arbitrator will have considered the papers submitted todate in the arbitration prior to the hearing.
- 7.4 The arbitrator shall have a discretion to order one party to reimburse all or part of the other party's registration fee to that party.

7.5 No legal proceedings may be brought by one party against the other for recovery of costs incurred during the arbitration.

8. Confidentiality

- 8.1 No party involved in any arbitration under the scheme, nor the Institute or the arbitrator shall disclose explicit details of the proceedings, award, and reasons for the award to any third party to the case.
- 8.2 Notwithstanding 8.1, all parties, in agreeing to the resolution of disputes under the scheme, give permission to the Institute to gather, retain and publish statistical and other information on such disputes whilst preserving the anonymity of parties.

9. Reservation of service

9.1 The Institute reserves the right to decline an individual request to appoint an arbitrator.

10. Miscellaneous

- 10.1 With reference to section 57 of the 1996 Arbitration Act, the arbitrator may on his own initiative, or on the request of one of the parties:
 - a) correct an award as to remove any clerical mistake or error arising from an accidental slip or omission or clarify or remove any ambiguity in the award; or
 - b) make an additional award to deal with any claim (including a claim for interest or costs), which was presented to the arbitrator but was not dealt with in the award.
- 10.2 Nothing herein shall prevent the parties agreeing to settle the differences or dispute arising out of the agreement without recourse to arbitration.
- 10.3 Nothing herein shall prevent the parties from appealing the award to

- the High Court in terms of the 1996 Arbitration Act, should the need arise.
- 10.4 If necessary the Institute shall appoint a substitute arbitrator and shall notify the parties accordingly.
- 10.5 The scheme is subject to revision and amendment from time to time.

 The edition of the scheme in force at the time the dispute arises shall govern any arbitration under the scheme.
- 10.6 Neither the Institute nor the arbitrator can enter into any correspondence regarding an award issued under the scheme.
- 10.7 Neither the Institute nor the arbitrator shall be liable to any party for any act or omission in connection with the arbitration conducted under these rules.

Application Form

ARBITRATION SCHEME FOR LOCAL HOUSING AUTHORITIES AND TENANT MANAGEMENT ORGANISATIONS (2004 EDITION)

	Postcode: Mobile: Fax:				
	Mobile:				
	Fax:				
act details:					
ority:					
	Postcode:				
o:	Mobile:				
	Fax:				
	orief particulars of the nature, circumstan the issues for arbitration and amount in				
dispute. The party making the application (the claimant) must also submited the locality of the claim when the application is					
	dispute, stating				

4 I				

In the event of the application being for a documents-only arbitration:

- A cheque for the sum of £125 plus VAT is attached from each party In the event of the application being for an oral hearing:
- A cheque for the sum of £200 plus VAT is attached from each party

5 Declaration

Please read the statements below before signing this form.

We have read and understood the Arbitration Scheme for Local Housing Authorities and Tenant Management Organisations.

We are applying for you to appoint an independent arbitrator?, in accordance with the rules of the Arbitration Scheme for Local Housing Authorities and Tenant Management Organisations.

We understand that the independent arbitrator's award is legally binding.

We have attached the relevant registration fees in accordance with section 4 above.

TMO's signature:	
Date: / /	
Authority's signature:	
Date: / /	

Now return this form to:

Dispute Resolution Services
The Chartered Institute of Arbitrators
12 Bloomsbury Square
London WC1A 2LP

THE ANNEX

The Recruitment Policy and Disciplinary Procedure for TMO Staff



The Schedule: Key Performance Indicators

Clause 1

The TMO's Key Performance Indicators, to enable it to measure its performance against the standards it is required to achieve under the Agreement, must be listed in Annex A to this Schedule. This must also describe the basis on which the Indicators have been set.

ANNEX A

TMO Performance Indicators

- The TMO Performance Indicator Scorecard forms part of a wider Housing PI suite which is agreed annually at a PI meeting held in Quarter 3 of the financial year.
- All PIs are developed using existing PI definitions (based on KLOES, BVPIs, Housemark) and are monitored and audited using Corporate Services performance framework.
- Any other review processes are agreed annually as part of the HRA Performance Plan
- All meetings and processes are set out in the Council's TMO Monitoring Procedure Guide (see schedule 3 of Chapter 7)

Volume 2 Chapter 8 Definition of Terms and First Use of a Term